Minerals Engineering 82 (2015) 107-124

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Minerals Engineering

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/mineng

A critical review of acid rock drainage prediction methods and practices

Anita Parbhakar-Fox^{a,*}, Bernd G. Lottermoser^{a,b}

^a School of Physical Sciences, University of Tasmania, Private Bag 79, Hobart, Tasmania 7001, Australia
^b Camborne School of Mines, University of Exeter, Penryn Campus, Penryn, Cornwall TR10 9FE, UK

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 10 December 2014 Revised 23 February 2015 Accepted 12 March 2015 Available online 26 March 2015

Keywords: Acid rock drainage Environmental Pollution Waste processing Mining

ABSTRACT

Failure to accurately predict acid rock drainage (ARD) leads to long-term impacts on ecosystems and human health, in addition to substantial financial consequences and reputational damage to operators. Currently, a range of chemical static and kinetic tests are used to evaluate the acid producing nature of materials, from which risk assessments are prepared and waste classification schemes designed. However, these well-established tests and practices have inherent limitations, for example: (i) best-practice sampling is not pursued; (ii) risk assessments rely on limited static and kinetic test data, thus compromising the accuracy of resulting ARD block models; (iii) static tests are completed off-site and do not reflect actual field measurements; (iv) kinetic test data do not become available until later stages of mine development; (v) waste classification schemes generally categorise materials as only three types (i.e., PAF, NAF and UC) with other drainage forms (e.g., neutral metalliferous or saline) not considered; and (vi) conventional testing fails to consider that reactivity of waste is controlled by parameters other than chemistry (e.g., microbiology, type and occurrence of minerals, texture and hardness). Thus, accurate prediction is challenging because of the multifaceted processes leading to ARD. Hence, risk assessments need to consider mineralogical, textural and geometallurgical rock properties in addition to predictive geochemical test data. Instead, a new architecture of integrative, staged ARD testing should be pursued. Better ARD prediction must start with improving the definition of geoenvironmental models and waste units. Then, a range of low-cost and rapid tests for the screening of samples should be conducted on site prior to the performance of established tests and advanced analyses using state-of-the-art laboratories. Such an approach to ARD prediction would support more accurate and cost-effective waste management during operation, and ultimately less costly mine closure outcomes.

Crown Copyright © 2015 Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction			
2.	Acid rock drainage formation			
3.	Geoenvironmental deposit modelling			
4.	Sampling strategies			
5.	term field tests	113		
	5.1.	Drill core evaluation	113	
	5.2.	Paste pH	113	
	5.3.	USGS field leach test	113	
	5.4.	Wall washing	113	
	5.5.	Total metals	114	
6.	Static	test methods	114	
	6.1.	Carbon	114	
	6.2.	Sulphur	114	
	6.3.	Acid base accounting	115	
	6.4.	Net acid generation (NAG) tests	115	

* Corresponding author. E-mail address: anitap1@utas.edu.au (A. Parbhakar-Fox).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mineng.2015.03.015

0892-6875/Crown Copyright © 2015 Published by Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.







	6.5.	Acid buffering characteristic curve (ABCC) test	115
	6.6.	Leachable metals	116
	6.7.	Biological acid production potential testing	116
7.	Kineti	c test methods	116
	7.1.	Humidity cell tests	116
	7.2.	Column leach tests	116
	7.3.	Field test methods	117
8.	Miner	alogical characterisation	117
	8.1.	Optical microscopy	117
	8.2.	Bulk mineralogy	117
	8.3.	Automated mineralogy	117
9.	Waste	classification	117
10.	Future	e of ARD prediction	118
	10.1.	Existing approaches	118
	10.2.	A new architecture for ARD prediction	119
11.	Concl	usions	120
	Ackno	owledgements	120
	Refere	ences	120

1. Introduction

Predicting acid rock drainage (ARD) is usually not an aspect that is strongly embedded into the development of mineral deposits as other aspects such as resource evaluation and testing for beneficiation, mineral processing and recovery attributes of ores and different ore types take priority. However, published evidence for the consequences of failing to predict and manage ARD for individual operations and for the mining industry as a whole is abundant, with estimated costs of US\$ 100 billion for total worldwide liability associated with current and future remediation (Tremblay and Hogan, 2001). For large mines in settings favourable to the generation of ARD, unplanned closure costs have frequently been in the range of AS\$50–100 million, and sometimes beyond (Dowd, 2005).

Therefore, today's mine regulators will only permit mining if robust waste management plans have been developed. However, this is not just a government requirement, with many financiers and stakeholders adopting guidelines to minimising environmental risk as published by the International Finance Corporation (IFC, 2007) and the Equator Principles III (2013). The typical requirement is for mine wastes to be appropriately characterised as part of an environmental impact assessment, with future characteristics of the materials also predicted (Azapagic, 2004; Price, 2009). Most significantly, the International Network for Acid Prevention (INAP) published the Global Acid Rock Drainage guide (GARD, 2014), a web-based Wikipedia-style handbook that covers pertinent topics relevant to ARD including prediction, rehabilitation and management. Whilst these up-to-date handbooks provide systematic information on how to undertake site-by-site ARD prediction, they do not greatly deviate from Morin and Hutt's (1998) wheel approach to drainage chemistry prediction (Fig. 1). This comprises a variety of tests which are either field or laboratory based, and can be geochemical or mineralogical in nature.

Management and treatment of ARD affected sites can vary, but typically active additive approaches are preferred whereby neutraliser such as limestone (CaCO₃) and quick lime (CaO) are used to treat waste rock piles and tailings storage facilities (Kuyucak, 2001; Johnson and Hallburg, 2005; Akcil and Koldas, 2006; Carabello et al., 2009; Zhang, 2009; Simate and Ndlovu, 2014). Alternative strategies include those which focus on physicalchemical methods e.g., electrowinning (Vegliò et al., 2003; Gorgievski et al., 2009) and cation–anion exchange resins (Akcil and Koldas, 2006; Fu and Wang, 2011); and biological–chemical methods e.g., selective sequential precipitation of metals (Tabak et al., 2003; Luptakova et al., 2012) and packed bed bioreactors (Diz, 1997). Considering the magnitude and persistent occurrence of ARD liabilities, the long-term impacts on the environment, and the financial consequences to industry and society (Azapagic, 2004; Johnson and Hallburg, 2005), there is a growing need to provide accurate information of intrinsic rock characteristics likely to result in ARD. Such information is required early in the life-of-mine cycle because it impacts in particular on waste management throughout each phase. Early acid rock drainage (ARD) characterisation and risk assessment at the exploration, pre-feasibility and feasibility stages supports more effective management and valuation of ores and wastes during mineral processing, subsequent storage of waste and ultimately improved mine closure outcomes. Consequently, the existing ARD predictive tools and protocols need to be evaluated whether they provide robust, accurate and costeffective characterisation in an industrial setting.

The objective of this paper is to critically review the methods and practices currently used for characterising mine and processing wastes for their ARD potential. The review does not present a complete catalogue of predictive tools nor does it document these



Fig. 1. The wheel approach for predicting acid rock drainage (ARD) risks (Morin and Hutt, 1998).

tools in detail. It briefly summarises the principles of ARD formation to aid an understanding of the predictive tests, reviews some of the strengths and weaknesses of the various predictive methods, and outlines opportunities for future improvement of ARD prediction practices.

2. Acid rock drainage formation

Acid rock drainage is produced by oxidation of sulphide minerals, particularly pyrite (FeS₂), and occurs via inorganic and biologically-mediated pathways (Evangelou and Zhang, 1995; Egiebor and Oni, 2007; Lottermoser, 2010). Solutions are characterised by low pH and high metal concentrations, and pose significant environmental problems because ARD waters can be harmful to humans and other life forms (Akcil and Koldas, 2006; Ma and Banfield, 2011). General oxidation reactions for pyrite are given in Eqs. (1)–(5). The initial step in the presence of atmospheric oxygen is described in Eq. (1) (Evangelou and Zhang, 1995). Oxygen directly reacts with pyrite and forms Fe²⁺, which is subsequently oxidised to Fe³⁺ (Eq. (2)). Ferric iron has a low solubility around neutral pH but as oxidation proceeds with oxygen, the pH decreases until Eq. (3) is triggered at around pH 4.5 (Dold, 2010). As the concentration of dissolved Fe³⁺ decreases with increasing pH, Fe³⁺ solubility is limited by the precipitation of Fe³⁺ hydroxides (Fe(OH)₃) and oxy-hydroxides (FeOOH: Evangelou and Zhang, 1995). Therefore, if the pH increases to >3, then reactions shown in Eqs. (4) and (5) occur (Lottermoser, 2010).

$$FeS_2 + 7/2O_2 + H_2O \rightarrow Fe^{2+} + 2SO_4^{2-} + 2H^+ \tag{1}$$

-

$$Fe^{2+} + 1/4O_2 + H^+ \to Fe^{3+} + 1/2H_2O$$
(2)

$$FeS_2 + 14Fe^{3+} + 8H_2O \rightarrow 15Fe^{2+} + 2SO_4^{2-} + 16H^+ \tag{3}$$

$$Fe^{3+} + 3H_2 O \to Fe(OH)_3 + 3H^+ \eqno(4)$$

$$Fe^{3+} + 2H_2O \rightarrow FeOOH + 3H^+$$
(5)

ARD production is catalysed in the presence of microorganisms (Evangelou and Zhang, 1995; Schippers and Sand, 1999; Bond et al., 2000; Kuyucak, 2002; Baker and Banfield, 2003) particularly mesoacidiphilic chemolithotrophic species i.e., Acidithiobacillus ferrooxidans (oxidises Fe²⁺, S⁰ and metal sulphides as well as other reduced inorganic sulphur compounds), Acidithiobacillus thiooxidans (oxidises S^0 and sulphides to sulphuric acid but not Fe^{2+}) and Leptospirillum ferrooxidans (oxidises Fe²⁺ ions only). Singer and Stumm (1970) stated that microbial mediation accelerates the rate of pyrite oxidation by a factor >10⁶. However, Morin and Hutt (2010) regarded this as an overestimation, giving evidence from Morth et al. (1972) and Leathen et al. (1953a,b), who reported oxidation to proceed 10-50 times and 2-5 times faster, respectively. In reality, the estimate presented by Singer and Stumm (1970) is likely an appropriate general approximation, encompassing the cumulative contribution from all ARD microbes present in a given community.

Processes of pyrite oxidation are generally controlled by several other factors including pH (Evangelou and Zhang, 1995; Dold, 2010), oxidant type (O_2 or Fe³⁺; Moses and Herman, 1991; Moses et al., 1987; Hustwit et al., 1992), oxidant concentration (Lottermoser, 2010), morphology (Weber et al., 2004; Lottermoser, 2010), and trace element contents (Kwong, 1993, 1995; Jambor, 1994; Plumlee, 1999; Blanchard et al., 2007). Oxidation is further complicated by the electrochemical nature of pyrite which is a semiconductor, thus the exact chemical composition of the sample will dictate the specific oxidation pathway (Evangelou and Zhang, 1995; Rimstidt and Vaughan, 2003; Egiebor and Oni, 2007; Savage et al., 2008; Chandra and Gerson, 2010).

Other sulphides have differing acid-forming potential and rates of reaction. This is dependent on the amount of Fe present, with Fesulphides generating the most acidity (Plumlee, 1999; Dold, 2010). Sulphides, which do not contain Fe in their crystal lattice (e.g., galena, Fe-poor sphalerite), do not have the capacity to directly generate large amounts of acid, but can be sources of potentially deleterious metals such as Cd, Pb and Zn (Dold, 2010; Lottermoser, 2010). General acid producing oxidation reactions for pyrrhotite ($Fe_{(1-x)}S$), arsenopyrite (FeAsS) and chalcopyrite $(CuFeS_2)$ for which oxygen is the oxidant, are given in Eqs. (6)-(8). Further details on oxidation pathways and the stability of reaction products are provided in Mok and Wai (1994), Nicholson and Scharer (1994), Corkhill and Vaughan (2009), Abbassi et al. (2009), Dold (2010) and Lottermoser (2010). Oxidation of sphalerite (ZnS) and galena (PbS) are shown in Eqs. (9) and (10), and in the presence of Fe^{3+} oxidation of MeS (Me = divalent metal) will produce acidity (Eq. (11)) as documented in Dold (2010). Thurston et al. (2010) and Lottermoser (2010).

$$Fe_{(1-x)}S + (2-x/2)O_2 + xH_2O \rightarrow (1-x)Fe^{2+} + SO_4^{2-} + 2xH^+$$
(6)

$$FeAsS + 7/2O_2 + 6H_2O \rightarrow Fe(OH)_3 + SO_4^{2-} + H_2AsO_4^{-} + 3H^+$$
(7)

$$2CuFeS_2 + 17/2O_2 + 5H_2O \rightarrow 2Cu^2 + 2Fe(OH)_3 + 4SO_4^2 + 4H^4$$
(8)

$$ZnS + 2O_2 \to Zn^{2+} + SO_4^{2-}$$
(9)
PbS + 2O_2 \to Pb^{2+} + SO^{2-} (10)

$$S + 2O_2 \rightarrow Pb^{2+} + SO_4^{2-}$$
 (10)

$$2\text{MeS} + 4\text{Fe}^{3+} + 3\text{O}_2 + 2\text{H}_2\text{O} \rightarrow 2\text{Me}^{2+} + 4\text{Fe}^{2+} + 2\text{SO}_4^{2-} + 4\text{H}^+ \quad (11)$$

Generally, sulphide reactivity has been reported in the order of: pyrrhotite > galena - sphalerite > pyrite - arsenopyrite > chalcopyrite (Keith and Vaughan, 2000; Moncur et al., 2009). However, this order is subject to change when other factors such as galvanic interactions (Kwong et al., 2003; Cruz et al., 2005) and biological interactions (Kuyucak, 2002; Egiebor and Oni, 2007) are considered. On oxidation product layers may develop which can control the rate of diffusion and thus the overall rate of oxidation (pyrite and pyrrhotite, Blowes and Jambor, 1990; Lottermoser, 2010; galena, Garcia et al., 1995; Diehl et al., 2006; sphalerite, Weisner et al., 2003; arsenopyrite, Harvey et al., 2006; Murceigo et al., 2011). Additionally, secondary efflorescent minerals may form, particularly in semi-arid and arid regions (Jambor et al., 2000; Harris et al., 2003; Nordstrom, 2009). These represent temporary stores of sulphate and metals and possibly hydrogen ions, which on dissolution will be released. A significant source of acidity in mine waste is also the precipitation of Fe^{3+} (Eq. (4)) and Al^{3+} hydroxides (Stumm and Morgan, 1996; Lottermoser, 2010). In addition, secondary Fe(III)-hydroxy-sulphates minerals (e.g., schwertmannite, $Fe_8O_8(OH)_6SO_4$ to $Fe_{16}O_{16}(OH)_{10}(SO_4)_3$; jarosite, $KFe_3(SO_4)_2(OH)_6$) are commonly found in the oxidising environment of pyrite/pyrrhotite mine waste, or in the oxidised portion of weathering zones from ore deposits (i.e., gossans; Dold, 2010). Direct precipitation and dissolution of these phases is potentially acid forming with H⁺ ions liberated, in addition to transformation of these meta-stable phases to more stable Fe-hydroxides and oxides. Examples for jarosite are shown in Eqs. (12)-(14) (Welch et al., 2008; Dold, 2010).

$$3Fe^{3+} + K + 2SO_4^{2-} + 6H_2O \leftrightarrow KFe_3(SO_4)_2(OH)_6 + 6H^+$$
(12)

 $\begin{array}{l} \text{KFe}_3(\text{SO}_4)_2(\text{OH})_6 + 3\text{H}_2\text{O} \rightarrow 3\text{Fe}(\text{OH})_3 + \text{K}^+ + 3\text{H}^+ + 2\text{SO}_4^{2-} \\ \text{jarosite} \rightarrow \text{goethite} : \text{KFe}_3(\text{SO}_4)_2(\text{OH})_c \rightarrow 3\text{FeO}(\text{OH}) + \text{K}^+ \end{array} \tag{13}$

$$goethiet: Reg(504)_2(01)_6 \to 5100(011) + R$$

$$250_4^2 + 3H^2$$
 (14)

Acid formed by sulphide oxidation can be consumed through reaction with gangue minerals. Neutralisation is primarily offered by dissolution of carbonate minerals of which calcite is the most effective (Sherlock et al., 1995; White et al., 1999; Lapakko, 2002; Frostad et al., 2002; Lottermoser, 2010). Some neutralisation is
 Table 1

 List of ARD prediction methods and practices with their advantages and limitations.

Technique	Test	Principle	Description	Advantages	Limitations	References
Geo-environmental deposit modelling	Desk-study during early life of mine stages	Information on environmental characteristics of a deposit	Empirical models evaluate and rank ore deposit properties in ARD terms	• Highlights potential environmental problems that arise from the unique geological attributes specific to a deposit type	• Qualitative descriptions	Kwong (1993)
				 Allows for early forecasting of potential liabilities and identification of appropriate rehabilitation options 	• Too many assumptions made on ARD controls	Du Bray (1995)
					• Bias of current models to North American sites	Ficklin et al. (1992)
					• Current published models are either too site specific, or too general	Plumlee et al. (1999) Seal and Foley (2002)
Sampling strategies		Determination of appropriate sample	General guidelines for number of samples based on	• Early apportioning of funds to finance the predictive campaign	 No global standard procedure for sampling 	Downing (1999)
		numbers to use in ARD prediction testwork	stage of operations or deposit mass	permitted through early identification of the minimum sample number required	• Sample selection may be non- systematic, can result in bias sampling	Price (2009) Kentwell et al. (2012)
Short-term field tests	Drill core evaluation	Visual inspection of acid forming/neutralising minerals	Environmental logging of intact drill core by codes such as the acid rock drainage index	• Cost effective deposit-wide evaluation of ARD forming characteristics on intact samples	 Subjective Additional time added to geological logging 	Parbhakar-Fox et al. (2011) GARD Guide (2014)
	Paste pH	Measurement of current acid forming characteristics	Water added to powdered or crushed sample, pH measured after a period of time	• Rapid indication of leachable acidity, resulting data can be used as part of ARD domaining	 Not a predictive test No global protocol standard exists 	Hammarstrom et al. (2003) Smart et al. (2002) ASTM D4972.01 (2007) Noble et al. (2012)
	USGS Field leach test	Measurement of soluble metals	Water added to sieved sample, solution analysed for dissolved metals	• Fast, simple, and cost-effective, can be performed in the field with no specialist equipment required	• Not a predictive test	Hageman (2007)
	Wall washing	Characterisation of ARD/ ML potential of in-situ rock	Measurement stations constructed on exposed rock surface, rinsed with deionised water, and leachate analysed	 In-situ ARD prediction Results can support modelling of future mine water quality 	• Complex experimental setup • Infrequent sampling does not permit an understanding of net chemical changes	Morwijk (1995) Price et al. (1997) Price (2009)
	Total metals	Quantitative assessment of metals and metalloids	XRF, ICP or portable XRF (pXRF) analyses	• Quantitative data of total metals and metalloids	• XRF and ICP analyses are costly and can have long turnaround times	Price (2009)
					• pXRF data acquisition needs to be accurate and precise	Ross et al. (2013) Gazley et al. (2014)
Static tests	Carbon	Assessment of acid neutralising capacity (ANC)	C _{Total} , C _{Organic} and C _{Inorganic} determined by sample pretreatment, high-T combustion, and infrared spectrometry	• Relatively simple and low-cost	• Inefficient procedure to determine CInorganic	Bucknam (1997)
					• Some carbonate minerals do not contribute to ANC	Borden (2003)
					• Net carbon value (NCV) methodology is not widely used	Weber et al. (2004) Price (2009) Lengke et al. (2010)
	Sulphur	Assessment of maximum potential acidity (MPA)	S _{Total} , S _{Sulphide} and S _{Sulphate} determined by sample pretreatment, high-T combustion, and infrared spectrometry	 Simple to measure Occasionally, data collected by routine S assay for other mine-site disciplines 	• MPA based on S _{Total} can lead to overestimation if not acid forming minerals (e.g., barite, gypsum; non-Fe bearing sulphides) are present	White et al. (1999) Tuttle et al. (2003) Paytan et al. (2004) Praharaj and Fortin (2004) Burton et al. (2008) Price (2009)

Table 1 (continued)

Technique	Test	Principle	Description	Advantages	Limitations	References
	Acid base accounting (ABA)	Calculation of Net-Acid Producing Potential (NAPP = MPA-ANC) or Neutralisation Potential	 MPA calculated based on S_{Total}, or S_{Sulphide} ANC determined by laboratory titration methods 	• Industry-wide practice, with commercial laboratories offering this testing, therefore results are easy to understand and interpret	 MPA overestimated if based on S_{Total} MPA and ANC tests are not performed on exactly the same 	White et al. (1999) Smart et al. (2002)
		Ratio (NPR = ANC/MPA)			sample material • ABA procedure is not standardised, site-by-site comparisons are not possible	Price (2009) Chotpantarat (2011)
	Net Acid Generation (NAG) test	Determination of acid forming potential capacity	Addition of H_2O_2	Industry-wide practice	• Organic matter interferes with measurements	Smart et al. (2002)
				• NAGpH versus NAPP geochemical plots routinely used for waste classification	 H₂O₂ quality must be ensured Calcite and dolomite may react during NAG testing, Ca(OH)₂ and alkaline pH values result 	Stewart et al. (2006) Weber et al. (2006) Price (2009) Parbhakar-Fox et al. (2011)
	Acid buffering characteristic curve (ABCC) test	Measurement of acid neutralising capacity	HCl titration	• Only measures the effective acid neutralising portion	• Interpretation of results is cumbersome and not standardised	Miller and Jeffery (1995)
	Leachable metals	Synthetic precipitation leach procedure (SPLP method 1312)	Partial leach	• Screening-tool for leachable metals	• Inappropriate in replicating a natural environment with regards to extracting fluid concentration and pH	Smart et al. (2002) Stewart et al. (2006) Hageman et al. (2000)
	Biological acid production potential testing	Assessment of sulphide oxidising bacteria on ARD formation rate (ASTM E1915-11)	Bacterial partial leach	• Allows for biological contribution of acid forming bacteria to be measured in a practical manner	 Technically challenging Not an appropriate screening tool Role of other ARD-forming bacteria not considered 	ASTM E1915-11 (Appendix X1)
Kinetic tests	Humidity cell tests	Mimics weathering of waste rock, with leachate chemistry assessed	ASTM D5744 method	More realistic indication of leachable metals/metalloids than short-term SPLP tests Attempts to mimic climatic cycle	 Mineral precipitation does reflect actual mine site conditions Day 7 rinse may remove all reaction products 	Lapakko et al. (2006) Sapsford et al. (2009)
					 Equilibrium conditions not reached due to short contact times No integration of mineralogical and microtextural reached 	González-Sandoval et al. (2009)
	Column leach tests		AMIRA P387A method	• More realistic indication of leachable metals/metalloids than short-term SPLP tests	Unrealistic replication of climatic conditions	Smart et al. (2002)
				 Procedural flexibility Low maintenance	No integration of mineralogical and microtextural analysisses	Parbhakar-Fox et al. (2013a)
	Field test methods	Monitor leachate quality of waste rock directly under natural conditions	Tubs, barrels or test piles of wastes left to weather under natural conditions	• Exposure to site-relevant climatic and microbiological conditions	 Not standardised Larger scale piles expensive to construct and maintain 	Andrina et al. (2006) Smith et al. (2009)
Mineralogical characterisation	Optical microscopy	Identification of acid forming and neutralising minerals	Sulphide alteration index (SAI) and acid rock drainage index (ARDI) proposed	• Examination of sulphide and carbonate textures	 Not standardised Technically challenging Subjective Not statistically valid 	Blowes and Jambor (1990) Parbhakar-Fox et al. (2011)
	Bulk mineralogy	Quantification of acid forming and neutralising minerals	X-ray diffractometry (XRD)	 Quantitative mineralogy Data can be used for MPA/ANC calculations 	 Expensive Detection limits Identification of trace phases impossible 	Paktunc (2001) Lapakko (2002) Raudsepp and Pani (2003)

112

²arbhakar-Fox et al. (2014)

Expensive

offline post-processing allowed • Ability to utilise data collected

microscopy (QEMSCAN)

SCANning electron

as part of other resource characterisation works offered from silicate mineral dissolution, particularly olivine, wollastonite and serpentine phases (Jambor et al., 2002, 2007). However, the rate of dissolution is much slower than that of carbonates. Additionally, clay minerals have a neutralisation capacity, but the likely net-neutralising contribution is small compared to that of calcite (Lottermoser, 2010).

Considering the diversity of sulphide oxidation controls and ARD generation pathways, it is appreciable that predicting ARD is by no means a 'one-test' field. Rather, to undertake adequate ARD prediction, the geology, mineralogy and geochemistry of a deposit must be carefully considered in addition to the performance of the most appropriate tests on a suitable number of samples. Moreover, such testing is most commonly pursued by the mining industry and therefore, practical, accurate, rapid and cost-effective methods and best practices need to be followed. A summary of the most common tests and methods is presented in Table 1 and discussed in the following sections.

3. Geoenvironmental deposit modelling

Mineral deposits are natural concentrations of one or more mineral commodities that have formed within specified geological settings. Different genetic processes result in different mineral deposit types that share a set of geological attributes and contain a particular commodity (or commodities) that collectively distinguish them from other types. Consequently, classifications of ore deposits are based on genetic models or empirical features that tend to show the natural groupings of different deposit types. Ore deposit classifications are of particular use in ARD prediction if the deposit classification has been based on empirical features (e.g., minerals, host-rock association) rather than genetic models. The reasoning is that ore deposits of the same empirical type have the same ore and gangue minerals and accordingly, the same acid producing and acid buffering material. Hence, Kwong (1993) proposed a general ranking of ore deposits based on their potential to form ARD, whereas Plumlee (1999) approached this differently by examining the chemical and physical ARD effects of the most common host rock lithologies and alteration styles associated with hydrothermal deposits. Similar to the geoenvironmental modelling of sulphidic wastes, modelling of mine waters involves the classification of the deposit and the deduction of water quality problems using Ficklin diagrams that plot pH versus total metal contents (Ficklin et al., 1992; Plumlee et al., 1999). Ficklin plots are based on the chemical properties of drainage waters from various ore deposits, and different deposit types plot in distinct regions of the diagram. Clearly, such modelling only provides general insights in the overall likelihood and nature of acid generation, yet it assumes that factors influencing acid generation such as pyrite surface area, abundance of sulphides and carbonates, or waste dump characteristics are constant for the mine sites and ore deposits being compared. Thus, geoenvironmental modelling of an ore deposit is only an initial step in ranking deposits in terms of their potential to produce ARD.

Ore deposit classifications are periodically updated (most recently, Verplank et al., 2014). Similarly, ranking of ore deposits according to their ARD potential requires an urgent iteration since its inception in 1993 (Kwong, 1993). This revised ranking should be based on empirical mineral deposit classifications (rather than genetic ore groupings) because empirical deposit classes are descriptive and based on mineral abundances and host–rock associations.

4. Sampling strategies

Sampling for ARD prediction occurs at several stages of mine operations, from exploration to mine closure. Similar sampling principles apply at each of these stages. Sample selection is the most critical aspect of an investigation aimed at determining the acid-forming potential of mine wastes using field and laboratory techniques. In the early stages of operation, sampling must be representative of all geological, lithological and alteration units related to the mine development plan, and must also be representative of the relative amounts and particle size of each type of material (Price, 2009).

However, adequate and accurate sampling is influenced by several factors such as: (i) budget available for environmental characterisation; and (ii) selection of appropriate sample mass and materials. Inadequate sampling or even inaccurate sample selection can contribute to excessive variance, difficulties in interpretation, and incorrect assessment (Downing, 1999).

Most recently, Lotter et al. (2014) discussed sampling issues in the context of flotation and process mineralogy; many of these points can be applied to ARD testwork sampling. For example, Lotter (2005) argue for the definition of a geometallurgical unit, which is defined as an ore type, or group of ore types, that possesses a unique set of textural and compositional properties leading to similar metallurgical performances. For ARD prediction, this concept must be adapted to define geoenvironmental units (previously referred to as mesotextural groups in Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011). Such units must be defined based on similar textural, mineralogical and chemical properties from which a similar ARD forming and metal leaching potential can be predicted. Furthermore, identifying geoenvironmental units must not be restricted to ore, but must extend to waste. Through defining geoenvironmental units, representative samples can be chosen based on a sampling interval dictated by site-based definitions and abundances of local rock types.

Downing (1999) reasoned that whilst rigorous sampling can be costly, remediation and reclamation plans developed as a consequence of poor sampling and analysis can become even more expensive, hence the importance of a broad initial assessment. He argued that costs should not pre-determine the number of samples taken and analysed, but it should be dependent on the amount necessary to increase confidence in the data. Despite this argument, ultimately, ARD testing is limited by financial constraints; therefore, low-cost short-term field tests are needed that support deposit-wide ARD characterisation.

5. Short-term field tests

Low-cost, on-site field tests are an essential part of any ARD testwork program. The most commonly pursued tests and practices include drill core observations, field leach tests for pH and dissolved metals, and analyses for total metal concentrations using portable X-ray fluorescence instruments.

5.1. Drill core evaluation

Interpretation of the nature and relationships of sulphide and carbonate mineralogy on a core-scale is by far the most efficient way to gather a deposit-scale understanding of the potential for acid formation. Logging is generally undertaken for metallurgical, geotechnical and resource evaluation. The GARD Guide (2014) identified parameters that need to be observed for understanding the potential for ARD formation whilst logging. However, guidelines of how to evaluate these were not given. Parbhakar-Fox et al. (2011) addressed this through development of the Acid Rock Drainage Index (ARDI), a site-specific logging code designed to numerically score five key parameters that are known to control ARD formation, including: (i) sulphide and carbonate mineralogy; (ii) primary and secondary neutralisation mineralogy; (iii) alteration variations; (iv) modal mineralogy; and (v) grain boundaries as reaction sites for acid formation and neutralisation.

5.2. Paste pH

Paste pH tests represent basic testing procedures for leachable acidity. The methods involve adding a quantity of water to a powdered or crushed sample, with the pH measured after a period of time (<24 h; Price, 2009). The application of paste pH tests in predictive ARD testwork programs has been debated (e.g., Kania, 1998), because the test only measures the current acid forming characteristics of a material. Despite this, the test provides rapid information on 'first flush' characteristics, and has been used by various authors in their predictive ARD testwork (cf. Shaw, 2000; Weber et al., 2006; Hughes et al., 2007; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011). However, several pH test protocols are being pursued, with each method requiring a different solid: solution ratio, extraction solution, mass, grain size, equilibration time and procedure. In fact, Hammarstrom et al. (2003) and Noble et al. (2012) undertook comparative studies of various paste pH procedures and reported significant differences in pH measurements between methods. Noble et al. (2012) recommended that the methodology for pH tests applied to ARD risk assessment should (i) use 0.01 M CaCl₂ as the extraction solution; (ii) have a high solid to solution ratio; (iii) be conducted on a more than one particle size (e.g. pulverized <0.075 mm and coarse crushed material <20 mm); and (iv) include the analysis of certified reference materials (CRMs). Moreover, Noble et al. (2012) identified the American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) D4972.01 (2007) Method as the most appropriate to achieve reproducible paste pH data. By stabilising the electronic conductivity (EC) through using an electrolyte solution and not deionised water (i.e., CaCl₂), liquid junction effects associated with the pH anode are reduced, and data accurately collected.

5.3. USGS field leach test

The USGS field leach test (FLT; Hageman, 2007) uses deionised water to leach samples for its soluble metals, with an example of its application presented in Diehl et al. (2006). This test is ineffective as a predictive tool (i.e., similar to paste pH testing), because it only allows an evaluation of the leachable metal load which may eventuate during a 'first-flush' weather event. Recognising this, McLemore et al. (2014) proposed a mine waste decision tree whereby samples with a FLT pH < 5 are assumed to have toxicity, and are therefore prioritised for laboratory based leach testing. Instead, the development of a better predictive field-leach test is needed, which uses a stronger chemical reagent than deionised water and ultimately resembles actual field conditions.

5.4. Wall washing

A methodology for determining the ARD characteristics of insitu rock (e.g., pit walls, rock surfaces of adits, stopes and other underground workings) was developed by the Canadian Mine Environment Neutral Drainage (MEND) and the British Columbia ARD Task Force-termed MINEWALL (Morwijk, 1995). First, MINEWALL stations are constructed using flexible bathtub edging, pure silicon sealant and plastic sheeting on an area of $1 \text{ m} \times 1 \text{ m}$ of exposed rock surface (Price et al., 1997). This area is carefully rinsed with 1 l of deionised water, with the leachate collected and geochemically analysed by typical ARD parameters (e.g., pH, sulphate, acidity, alkalinity and total metals; Price et al., 1997). High rinse frequencies are recommended to measure ARD and metal leaching changes over time (e.g., Bell Mine and Island Copper Mine, British Columbia; Morwijk, 1995). However, reports of single flushing have also been documented (Equity Silver Mine, British Columbia; Morwijk, 1995). Limitations associated with this method include the technical difficulty in constructing the washing stations on fractured rock, as well as estimating the source area contribution of unseen fractures. Such small fractures can be sealed, however, to test incompetent rock surfaces (i.e., weathered and hydrothermally altered) is challenging, and therefore, testing of all rock units may not be possible. MINEWALL 2.0 software was also developed to assist with mine water predictions for complex scenarios continuously through the operational and closure phases of a mine (Morwijk, 1995). To date, this methodology has only been performed at a small number of mines in Canada, the United States, Mexico, Indonesia and the Caribbean (Price, 2009).

5.5. Total metals

ARD testwork programmes should not only focus on determining acid forming characteristics of materials, but also assess the presence and abundance of environmentally significant metals and metalloids present within the rocks that may become mobile. Traditionally, a representative set of samples is chosen and analysed for a suite of metals/metalloids by off-site XRF (X-ray fluorescence) or ICP (inductively coupled plasma) methods. By contrast, field portable XRF (pXRF) has the potential to allow for chemical analyses of materials on-site prior to scheduling of costly analyses at an off-site laboratory (Ross et al., 2013; Gazley et al., 2014). Limitations of utilising pXRF technology exist with regards to which sample media to select for analysis (i.e., homogenised powdered sample vs. intact drill core). To reduce sampling bias, pXRF should be performed on powdered materials and appropriate CRMs during analyses (Hall et al., 2014; Piercey and Devine, 2014).

6. Static test methods

Once field tests are completed, static tests are applied to processed samples. Static tests are short-term (typically measured over a short time period i.e., hours or days) and relatively low-cost tools that quantify a sample's acid forming or neutralising potential (White et al., 1999; Chotpantarat, 2011). The most widely used static test protocols fall into two types, acid base accounting (ABA) and net acid generation (NAG) tests. Additional static tests have recently been proposed such as the acid buffering characteristic curve (ABCC) method (Smart et al., 2002) and the carbonate bomb test (Hughes et al., 2007). Whilst the role of carbonate minerals in ARD neutralisation has been well established and is measured in static testing protocols, that of the silicate minerals has not been fully characterised, though it is understood that they contribute to neutralisation over a longer-time scale (e.g., Miller et al., 2010). Despite limitations associated with these tests documented in this section, the results of static tests are widely used to classify waste materials as potentially acid forming (PAF), non-acid forming (NAF) or uncertain (UC) waste types (e.g. Smart et al., 2002).

6.1. Carbon

Total and inorganic carbon can be measured to allow for the direct calculation of acid neutralising capacity. Typically, total carbon is measured using induction furnace methods (Crock et al., 1999; Price, 2009). Carbon is converted to CO₂ by heating a sample to approximately 1650 °C in a high-frequency electrical field under an O₂ atmosphere, and gases analysed by infrared spectrometry. The evolved CO₂ can be quantitatively measured by other standard volumetric or titrimetric methods. Organic carbon is reacted off by HCl digestion, with the dried residue analysed also by

high-temperature furnace methods to determine the organic carbon fraction (i.e., plants material, graphite; Price, 2009). Alternatively, coulometric methods can be used to determine carbonate-carbon (Price, 2009). However, this is less commonly undertaken due to time and expense per sample. Total carbon values are subtracted from the organic values, to calculate inorganic carbon, which is taken to reflect the presence of carbonates. The carbonate neutralising capacity (CO₃-NP) is calculated by multiplying the percentage of inorganic carbon by 83.4, with resulting values expressed in kg CaCO₃/tonne (Price, 2009). Borden (2003) and Weber et al. (2004) presented examples in which total-carbon values were used in ARD calculations.

The net carbonate value (NCV) methodology also uses total carbon values to determine acid neutralising capacity (ANC), with such analyses routinely performed as part of acid base accounting by companies such as Newmont Mining Corporation. It can be calculated directly from semi-quantitative mineralogical information including percentage of carbonate and sulphide minerals, or from metallurgical assay analysis with total carbon and total sulphur values used (Bucknam, 1997). Mineralogical NCV is calculated based on using carbon dioxide (% CO₂) as the common unit for balancing the acid neutralising capacity or neutralising potential (ANC or NP) and maximum potential acidity or acid potential (MPA or AP) calculated from stoichiometric equivalents of one sulphide being oxidised to sulphuric acid and consuming one CO₂. Bucknam (1997) recommended that at least 100 samples (bench waste composites) are tested for NCV and 10-12 for mineralogical NCV confirmation tests. Representative samples of core should next be selected for each major geological waste-NCV classification (>5%) for further testing for quality assurance purposes. The classification criteria have since been modified by the Newmont Mining Corporation (NMC), and this NCV method has been standardised by the American Society for Testing and Materials Method E 1915-07 (ASTM, 2007). Application of this method is presented in Lengke et al. (2010).

6.2. Sulphur

The first insight into the likely magnitude of acid production of a sample is through measurement of total sulphur (S_{Total}) with examples given in Downing and Giroux (1993), Borden (2003), Weber et al. (2005) and Hakkou et al. (2009). Sulphur contents are commonly determined by placing a sample in high-temperature furnace and analysing the developed gases by infrared spectrometry. However, the accuracy of basing calculations of acid potential on S_{Total} is often debated (White et al., 1999; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011), as non-acid forming S-bearing species are included in the analyses (e.g. gypsum, barite). Consequently, methods such as chromium reducible sulphur (CRS) have been developed that target the removal of sulphates allowing for direct measurement of S_{sulphide} (Praharaj and Fortin, 2004; Burton et al., 2008). Schumann et al. (2012) compared the accuracy of S_{Total} versus CRS in the context of acid base accounting on coal mine and base metal mine wastes. They found that CRS was useful for the assessment of coal wastes with high organic sulphur, but the technique underestimated the acid potential of weathered wastes.

Alternative methods for sulphide speciation involve chemical pre-treatment (i.e., HCl) of samples to remove soluble sulphates prior to analysis. However, refractory barite is not removed by this method (Paytan et al., 2004). Typically, this is overcome by also performing an elemental assay to measure Ba and then calculate barite quantity. Alternatively, Tuttle et al. (2003) proposed a six-step sequential extraction procedure to separate the common forms of sulphur in rock samples. The procedure included various chemical treatments including washing with acetone, HCl and Cr²⁺. Whilst sulphide speciation is achieved, this sequential

procedure represents a multi-faceted, laboratory-based and timeconsuming process.

6.3. Acid base accounting

Acid base accounting requires the determination of MPA (or AP), and ANC (or NP). Calculation of MPA (or AP) is directly from total sulphur (S_{Total}) or sulphide-sulphur (S_{Sulphide}) values expressed in wt.%. The S_{Total} or S_{Sulphide} value is multiplied by the stoichiometric factor of 30.6 to give the MPA value in kg H₂SO₄/t (Weber et al., 2005; Stewart, 2005). Alternatively, a factor of 31.25 is used to give MPA in kg CaCO₃/t (White et al., 1999). However, the inaccuracy of using these factors for samples containing sulphides other than pyrite has long since been recognised. For example, Paktunc (1999) stated that if the sample being tested contains pyrrhotite in addition to pyrite, then overestimation of MPA/AP values may occur up to 1.5 times. This likely reflects that the ABA protocol was first developed for assessing ARD potential of coal mine wastes, in which pyrite is the dominant acid-forming sulphide mineral. Despite this, the procedure for calculating MPA remains unchanged.

The ANC (or NP) is a quantitative measurement of a solid phase sample's capacity to neutralise aqueous acidity (Morin, 2009; Morin and Hutt, 2009). Typically, these tests cost approximately \$30-\$50 AUD. It is typically calculated by a titration method. The most widely used is the Sobek method (White et al., 1999; Bezaazoua et al., 2004; Jambor et al., 2006), which has subsequently been modified, and several additional methods exist (White et al., 1999; Price, 2009). However, conducting wetchemical tests introduces potential for experimental error. For example, the strength of HCl for use in a Sobek test is determined by the fizz-reaction initially performed, which is ranked intuitively from 'no fizz' to 'strong fizz' (White et al., 1999). The interpretation of a fizz-reaction is subjective, potentially resulting in the wrong strength of reagents later used. As these tests are not repeatable, care must be ensured to apply appropriate QA/QC procedures. However, CRMs are not always identified and recommended for use in published methodologies (e.g., Smart et al., 2002; Price, 2009; Mills et al., 2011). Instead, the use of ABA CRMs such as KZK-1 and NBM-1 which were used by Paktunc (2001), Goodall (2008) and Parbhakar-Fox et al. (2011) must be ensured. There is further potential for conflicting results due to varying ANC protocol variables. These include particle size, back-titration end-point, temperature and digestion duration (White et al., 1999). Indeed, comparative studies between methods have reported different ANC values. For example, Capenema and Ciminelli (2003) identified the modified Sobek method as more accurate when characterising three sulphidic ore samples. Morin (2009) reported that Sobek ANC values when compared to modified methods showed variations (either higher or lower) 40-60% of the time when properly conducted. However, whilst there is much potential for discrepancy, Morin and Hutt (2009) stated there is no logic to arguing which ANC method is correct because first, ANC is an intrinsic material property and second, all methodologies utilise correction factors. Alternative methods to ANC calculations were presented in Bucknam (1997) and Hutt and Morin (2000), who based these directly on carbonate contents. Methods to determine silicate-ANC have been presented by Nesbitt and Jambor (1998). Jambor et al. (2002, 2007) and Miller et al. (2010), but these have yet to be applied and adopted by industry.

Despite the arguments presented by Morin and Hutt (2009), selection of an appropriate standard method for determining ANC is required by environmental legislation in a particular jurisdiction. For example, the U.S. EPA-600-compliant Sobek et al. (1978) NP Method is standard in the United States (Morin and Hutt, 2009). In Australia, the Sobek and modified Sobek methods are the most widely used in accordance with legislation specified by Commonwealth, state and local Governments (Comarmond, 1997). In Europe, the PRen 15875 Standard was recently established (cf. van der Sloot and van Zomeren, 2012), which follows the modified ABA method of Lawrence and Wang (1996).

After MPA and ANC have been calculated, the net acid producing potential (NAPP = MPA–ANC), net neutralising potential (NNP = ANC–MPA), or neutralising potential ratio (NPR = ANC/ MPA) value is calculated and expressed either in terms of kg H_2SO_4/t (e.g., in Asia–Pacific), or kg $CaCO_3/t$ (e.g., in North America). Using cut-off values for NPR and NAPP (or NNP), samples are then classified as potentially acid forming (PAF), non-acid forming (NAF) or uncertain (UC) waste types (e.g., Skousen et al., 2002; Fey, 2003; Bezaazoua et al., 2004). Despite limitations associated with ABA calculations, they remain the most widely used, as they are the quickest and most cost-effective way by which to quantify ARD forming potential.

6.4. Net acid generation (NAG) tests

NAG tests quantify acid forming potential by reacting the powdered material with hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂), and back titrating with NaOH to determine the acid forming capacity (also expressed in kg H_2SO_4/t). A single-addition NAG test typically costs < \$50 AUD. The first part of the procedure is determination of NAGpH. This value is measured after the powdered sample (typically 2.5 g) has reacted with 250 ml of H₂O₂, and cooled to room temperature, with the pH measured prior to the back titration (Smart et al., 2002). The NAGpH value is commonly plotted against the net acid producing potential (NAPP) value to allow for waste classification. A significant limitation of the commonly used single-addition NAG method is incomplete oxidation of sulphides in samples containing > 0.7-1 wt.% pyritic sulphide (Stewart, 2005). Therefore, a single-addition method is inappropriate for the majority of mineralised waste materials. To address this, three further NAG tests were developed, the multi-addition (mNAG), sequential (sNAG) and kinetic NAG (kNAG) tests (Smart et al., 2002). The soundness of the various NAG test procedures for assessing mine wastes (and other waste products) for their acid production can be challenged on a number of points. For example, carbonate minerals such as calcite and dolomite dissolve during NAG testing (cf. Becker et al., 2014) which in turn likely produce Ca(OH)₂, and therefore NAG testing of calcite-rich samples results in unrealistic alkaline NAGpH values and buffering of sulphuric acid produced during NAG testing. Also, quality control of the applied hydrogen peroxide is vital for accurate NAG measurements because inadequate storage may reduce the shelf life of the chemical and the presence of stabilisers leads to variable solution pH, with both aspects influencing NAG measurements.

6.5. Acid buffering characteristic curve (ABCC) test

The ABCC test is regarded as a higher cost alternative test to the ANC procedure. It intends to provide an indication of the ANC portion available for neutralisation (Miller and Jeffery, 1995; Smart et al., 2002; Weber, 2003; Tran et al., 2003; Stewart et al., 2006). The test involves the addition of 100 ml DI water to a sample (2.0 g; <75 μ m) and then slow titration with HCl while continuously stirring and monitoring to pH 2.5 (Smart et al., 2002; Tran et al., 2003). Generally, it is recommended for use when assessing if a sulphidic sample with NAPP < 0 and NAG pH = 4.5 has enough readily available carbonate to render it non-acid forming (Smart et al., 2002). The major limitation of the ABCC test is the difficulty in interpreting the output results, as the graphic outputs are

compared against reference curves (e.g., Stewart et al., 2006). If the shape of the output curve does not approximate that of the reference curves, then resolving carbonate mineralogy and understanding the reaction pathway becomes cumbersome.

6.6. Leachable metals

Chemical leach test methods for determining metal mobility exist, with the synthetic precipitation leach procedure (SPLP; EPA Method 1312) the most widely used to assess the risk of water contamination posed by leaching of mine wastes (Hageman et al., 2000). The validity of the SPLP test procedure for assessing mine wastes (and other waste products) for their metal leaching can also be challenged on a number of points. For example, there remains uncertainty whether the SPLP leachate concentrations represent the actual pore water concentrations in the waste, or whether they represent diluted concentrations as might be expected in the receiving aquifer or surface water. Also, the choice of nitric acid for the extraction fluids does not reflect ARD environments and its use may overestimate dissolution of minerals that are only soluble in nitric acid (e.g. lead arsenates). Moreover, the mildly acid pH conditions (pH 4.2, 5.0) of the SPLP test is rather high for an ARD environment and does not consider that leaching of some amphoteric metalloids and metals may occur in an alkaline environment. The test can also be challenged on the basis of the particle size reduction requirements (<9.5 mm). Size reduction of samples does not reflect the coarse grain size in which mining and mineral processing wastes are generally produced and managed. Finally, there is no consideration of redox potential and its influence on the leach behaviour of elements. Metal release from mining and mineral processing waste is (i) influenced by pH, redox potential, equilibration time and particle size, and (ii) cannot be determined by a single leach test such as the SPLP method. Clearly, the SPLP test can be applied as a screening tool for mining, mineral processing and metallurgical waste, however, its application as a waste classification standard appears to be limited.

6.7. Biological acid production potential testing

Whilst the role of biotic processes in accelerating ARD formation has long been established (cf. Singer and Stumm, 1970; Bond et al., 2000; Baker and Banfield, 2003), tests which directly attempt to measure this are the least often performed. The American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) E1915-11 Standard includes a testing procedure in its appendices (X1) for a biological acid producing potential (BAPP) test, which is based on the BC Research Confirmation testing method. Essentially, this test determines if the sulphide oxidising bacteria can generate enough H₂SO₄ from the sulphides in the sample to satisfy its acid demand. If they can, microbial action will continue on a self-sustaining basis, and ARD will result. The testing procedure recommends using the same pulverised samples as used in routine ABA testing. It involves partial acid leaching of samples inoculated with A. ferrooxidans and subsequent metal analysis of the leachate. These data are compared against metals data resulting from simple leaches (e.g., paste pH test or USGS FLT). In practice, this methodology is rarely performed, possibly due to the length of time per analysis (i.e., several days). Furthermore, contributions from other acidophilic bacteria (e.g., A. thiooxidans; L. ferrooxidans) are not measured by this method. Alternative biological testing procedures have more recently been proposed including the biokinetic test (Hesketh et al., 2010). However, applications of this methodology have been in a research context only. Thus, the application of microbiological tests for commercial-scale ARD prediction testwork has yet to be established.

7. Kinetic test methods

The greatest criticism of static laboratory methods is the vast differences between testing conditions and the field. One of the greatest challenges in these methods is the successful upscaling of results to field scale. Currently, there is no consensus on which static method/test most accurately reflects field conditions. Questions have arisen regarding the length of laboratory test times and extrapolation to field weathering time. Consequently, a variety of simulated kinetic weathering tests have been developed and studied as drainage quality predictors (e.g., humidity cells, column leach tests). These tests incur higher costs per sample (frequently \$1000s AUD).

The details of kinetic tests differ, but all methods attempt to mimic cyclic wetting/drying and flushing of wastes. Kinetic tests are long-term (i.e. months to years) weathering tests conducted to aid prediction of drainage quality from mine wastes. Kinetic tests are generally performed after static testwork, with samples classified as acid forming prioritised to allow for measurement of the lag time to, and longevity of, acid formation. Samples classified as uncertain can also be tested to define their behaviour, allowing for a definite classification to be assigned. The most common kinetic tests are laboratory-based columns, humidity cells and field-based test pads (Sapsford et al., 2008). Lesser used procedures include Soxhlet, BCRC and shake flask/batch reactor tests, the latter two of which examine impacts of mine waste bacteria on acid formation (Sobek et al., 1982; Bradham and Caruccio, 1999; White et al., 1999; Price, 2009).

7.1. Humidity cell tests

The American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) D5744 and the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources (MN DNR) protocols are the most widely used humidity cell procedures (e.g., Lapakko et al., 2006; Sapsford et al., 2008; González-Sandoval et al., 2009). These tests are designed to accelerate weathering and model rates of oxidation in the field as well as the chemical release (Lapakko and Antonson, 2006). A standard humidity cell is operated on a weekly cycle that comprised of three days of dry air, three days of moist air and a rinse with distilled water on the seventh day. A limitation of humidity cell tests is that they are conducted using a single, weekly flushing of a constant nature. However, precipitation at an actual mine site may vary significantly during wet and dry seasons. Additionally, humidity cell tests use a sufficiently large volume of water with reaction products expected to be removed. Removal of all reaction products may not occur in the field due to much lower water to rock ratios, incomplete flushing, and the occurrence of chemical reactions along the flow-path. Furthermore, equilibrium conditions expected in waste rock piles may not be realised in the test due to short contact times between the test solid and solution. Most recently, Erguler et al. (2014) evaluated the physical effects of column dimension and particle size on leachate chemistry in humidity cell tests. They reported that the lag time to ARD formation increased with length, diameter and volume of columns for both fine grained and coarse grained particle sizes. Considering this, data used from such tests only allow for conclusions on likely lag times to acid formation, and on relative abundances and approximate magnitudes of environmentally significant elements and compounds in future mine waters.

7.2. Column leach tests

Column tests monitor leachate quality over time by cyclic (weekly or monthly) sampling. Data is gathered on the sulphide reactivity, oxidation kinetics, metal solubility and the leaching behaviour of the test materials. The AMIRA P387A ARD Handbook (Smart et al., 2002) free draining column leach test methodology is the most commonly used in Asia-Pacific (e.g., Stewart, 2005; Miller et al., 2010; Munksgaard and Lottermoser, 2011; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013a). An advantage of this protocol is that it allows flexibility in the experimental design and therefore can be modified with respect to grain size, sample mass and frequency of leachate collection. A limitation of this testing protocol is the lack of integrated mineralogical and microtextural assessments for the duration of the experiment. Hence, Parbhakar-Fox et al. (2013a) proposed that samples of leached material should be taken during testing for bulk mineralogical and geochemical characterisation. By collecting these additional data, trends in leachate data can be related to mineralogical and geochemical changes (Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013a). Such an integrated approach would yield greater insights into the weathering behaviour of geoenvironmental units.

7.3. Field test methods

Field based tests are small to large scale trials using tubs, barrels or test piles (e.g., Andrina et al., 2006; Smith et al., 2009). Large scale piles require installation of instrumentation including thermistors and lysimeters to monitor the in-pile geochemical conditions. Leachates collected from these piles are compared against laboratory based geochemical tests to check their accuracy. The benefit of field tests is that mine wastes are exposed to site-relevant climatic and microbiological conditions; therefore, field tests are the most accurate method for testing the long-term behaviour of mine wastes. However, a significant limitation apart from being costly and time-intensive is that they cannot be established early enough to aid with waste planning at the pre-feasibility or feasibility stages of mine operation. Consequently, the greatest value of field tests is in assessing potential capping and remediation methods of waste storage facilities upon mine closure (e.g., Andrina et al., 2006; Mauric and Lottermoser, 2011).

8. Mineralogical characterisation

Routine mineralogical characterisation relies on drill core logging, optical microscopy and X-ray diffractometry (XRD). This allows for characterisation of the acid forming and neutralising minerals, and for their bulk contents to be measured. Additional mineralogical tools include scanning electron microscopy (SEM; Chappell and Craw, 2002; Weisener and Weber, 2010; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013a; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2014), electron microprobe analysis (EPMA; Weisner et al., 2003; Hudson-Edwards and Edwards, 2005), laser ablation inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (LA-ICPMS; Al et al., 2007; Ohlander et al., 2007; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013a; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2014), micro-particle induced X-ray emission (micro-PIXE, Cabri and Campbell, 1998; Belcher et al., 2004; Jamieson et al., 2005), and micro-XRF (Adams et al., 1998; Katsuta et al., 2007). These relatively high-cost per analysis tools allow an understanding of mineral chemistry and mineral surfaces. Selection of the most appropriate tools for mineralogical characterisation is dependent on the objective of the study. For example, whether the bulk mineralogical composition is required for calculating the calcite:sulphide ratio (e.g., Paktunc, 1999), or whether the elemental composition of a specific mineral is required to understand its relative susceptibility to oxidation (e.g., Fe in sphalerite). In this context, the use of EPMA, LA-ICPMS, micro-PIXE and micro-XRF is restricted to sulphide minerals where compositional abnormalities affect ARD test work interpretation (e.g. Mills et al., 2011). Mineralogical tools commonly used in ARD prediction are summarised the following sections.

8.1. Optical microscopy

ARD focussed optical mineralogy studies have developed the sulphide alteration index (SAI) for tailings classification (Blowes and Jambor, 1990; Gunsinger et al., 2006; Moncur et al., 2009). However, the application of the SAI is limited as it only examines the degree of alteration but not any other physical parameters which might influence oxidation. Instead, microscopy studies should document and quantify all parameters that control ARD formation using appropriate indices (e.g., ARDI, Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011).

8.2. Bulk mineralogy

Bulk mineralogy of samples can be assessed by XRD methods, yet poorly crystalline materials such as iron and aluminium phases commonly associated with ARD cannot be readily identified unless the Rietveld Method is used (Lapakko, 2002; Jambor, 2003; Raudsepp and Pani, 2003). Estimates of the modal mineralogy can be gained using both XRD and whole-rock geochemical data (Paktunc, 2001; Hermann and Berry, 2002; Posch and Kurz, 2007; Weber et al., 2005; McLemore et al., 2009). However, the limitation of such calculated mineralogies is that inaccurate results will arise if bulk XRD analyses cannot resolve the nature and abundance of clay minerals. In this case, short-wave infrared spectrometry or special sample treatment prior to XRD analysis will allow accurate phase identification and quantification.

8.3. Automated mineralogy

Tools such as the mineral liberation analyser (MLA) and Quantitative Evaluation of Minerals by SCANning electron microscopy (QEMSCAN) are automated instruments that uniquely combine back scattered electron (BSE) image analysis, X-ray mineral identification and advanced imaging and pattern recognition analysis (Gu, 2003; Fandrich et al., 2007). Applications of MLA and QEMSCAN in applied mineralogy and metallurgical processing are well established (e.g., Bruckard et al., 2010; Chapman et al., 2011; Hunt et al., 2011; Rizmanoski, 2011). However, there are comparatively few published examples of automated mineralogy application in predictive ARD studies (e.g., Goodall, 2008; Aranda et al., 2009; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011; Parbhakar-Fox and Lottermoser, 2014). The primary applications of this tool have been to collect modal mineralogy data through the X-ray modal mineralogy (XMOD) point count method, and to characterise individual sulphide particles (e.g., tailings feed using SPL-lite data) in terms of their size, shape and mineral associations. However, automated mineralogical analyses are time-consuming and costly procedures that focus on minute sample masses, and hence a significant number of analyses need to be completed to resolve the need for ARD prediction in a large-scale industrial setting.

9. Waste classification

Samples are classified in terms of their acid forming potential following extensive geochemical, static, kinetic and mineralogical characterisation (as described in the previous sections). Firstly, classification can be based purely on sulphide and calcite contents (Paktunc, 1999). However, more commonly classifications are based on static geochemical results. NAPP, NAG, NAG pH, NPR and sulphur values are used to classify samples, using carefully selected cut-off values for the discrimination of acid forming and



Fig. 2. Proposed geochemistry-mineralogy-texture-geometallurgy (GMTG) approach for ARD prediction (after Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011, 2013b). Abbreviations: MLA-XMOD, mineral liberation analysis-modal mineralogy analysis; NAPP, net acid producing potential; ANC, acid neutralising capacity; NAG, net acid generation; MPA, maximum potential acidity; m-, s- and k- NAG, multi-, sequential and kinetic-NAG; LA-ICPMS, laser ablation inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry; SEM–EDS, scanning electron microscopy–energy dispersing spectrometry; EPMA, electron probe microanalysis; EAF, extremely acid forming; AF, acid forming; PAF, potentially acid forming; ANC, acid neutralising capacity; PNC, potential neutralising capacity (* indicates S_{Sulphide} can be used instead; ** if S_{Total} > 0.3 wt.%, mNAG test should be performed).

acid neutralising materials Presently, only the waste classification terms potentially acid forming (PAF), non-acid forming (NAF) and uncertain (UC) waste are favoured (cf. Smart et al., 2002). Generally, if a site contains PAF material, then kinetic test data must be acquired, and ARD management practices need to be established (Lottermoser, 2010). Lottermoser (2010) also emphasises that samples classified as NAF but with high sulphur content (>1%) must be evaluated to deduce if they host soluble secondary sulphate minerals such as gypsum. Furthermore, drainage from these samples may be neutral to alkaline but exceptionally saline, thereby exceeding water quality guidelines for sulphate. In addition, neutral to alkaline drainage waters may carry exceptionally high contents of metals such as zinc, molybdenum or cadmium and metalloids such as arsenic, antimony or selenium (Lottermoser, 2010). Clearly, current waste classifications based on static test data are not only limited by the quality of test data itself, but also by the fact that such simple classification schemes do not consider waste types that could lead to neutral metalliferous or saline drainage.

10. Future of ARD prediction

10.1. Existing approaches

Whilst tests and protocols for ARD prediction are well established, there are a serious of limitations with individual tests and methods (Table 1). Moreover, the mining industry largely relies on chemical static and kinetic testing for ARD risk assessment. As stated, the most widely used predictive protocol is the wheel



Fig. 3. Roadmap for performing acid rock drainage prediction testwork during early life-of-mine stages.

approach (Fig. 1; Morin and Hutt, 1998). However, due to sitespecific limitations and method weaknesses, not all techniques under the 'wheel' are required or are even possible at a mine site depending on the stage of mine operations. For example, a mine at the pre-feasibility stage would not yet have full-scale monitoring data, so this category of the 'wheel' would be discounted. Furthermore, if test method inaccuracies have been identified, that particular category of the wheel can be omitted. In spite of this, it is recommended that as many of the techniques should be conducted, with the results compared to deduce the drainage chemistry. However, no detailed guidelines as to which method/test to select in each testing category are given, presenting practitioners with significant challenges. Other more recent approaches include the AMIRA P387A protocol (Smart et al., 2002) and a geochemical characterisation programme (Maest and Kuipers, 2005) recommended in the GARD Guide (2014). Whilst the prior includes advanced geochemical test procedures to cross-check uncertain results, mineralogy and texture are parameters which are not routinely evaluated in either. In practice, such approaches are far too simple, blinded by chemical data and obsessed with chemical analyses. We do not mine chemical elements; we mine minerals. Conventional ARD risk assessment fails to consider that the reactivity of waste is controlled by parameters other than chemistry. These factors include the type and occurrence of minerals as well as their surface area, texture and hardness.

New and improved approaches for ARD prediction need to consider these missing parameters. For example, the Geochemistry-Mineralogy-Texture or GMT approach is a new ARD prediction and waste classification tool (Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011). It considers that ARD reactions are controlled by and can be measured using integrated mineralogical, geochemical and textural analyses. The prediction methodology is pursued in stages. As one progresses, the number of samples decreases and the analytical sophistication increases. This new protocol predicts waste types with greater certainty, because of its reliance on multiple scientific tools. It creates more waste knowledge and does so at a lower cost than conventional approaches.

Accurate ARD prediction still represents a challenging concept because of the multifaceted mineralogical, geochemical and microbiological processes leading to ARD. ARD risk assessments need to consider predictive geochemical test data, but also mineralogical, textural and geometallurgical rock properties (Fig. 2; Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013b). Moreover, a staged approach to ARD risk assessment and associated screening of different sample types allows a more cost-effective identification of ARD risks associated with specific rock types (Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013b). Such a new architecture of integrative ARD testing should rely on quantitative measurements and integration of scientific tools and data, backed up by field instruments and state-of-the-art laboratories. The major advantage of staged approaches like the GMT approach is that through screening analyses (e.g., paste pH, ARDI, total sulphur), it is more financially viable to analyse best practice number of samples (cf. Price, 2009), for deposit-wide waste characterisation.

To further facilitate deposit-wide characterisation and to add value to already existing datasets, proxies for ARD tests and data must be identified. Geometallurgical tools show promise to aid in ARD prediction. Hyperspectral mineralogy instruments (i.e., HyLoggerTM, Corescan) provide a relative estimate of the modal mineralogy. Its advantages over other mineral identification techniques (e.g., XRD and automated SEM instruments including MLA and QEMSCAN) are its rapidity (up to 1000 m of core per day), its low cost per sample, and its non-contact, non-destructive approach (Huntington et al., 2006). Its current limitation is its non-quantitative nature, however, with targeted supplementary XRD data; it can be transformed to provide semi-quantitative data. Hyperspectral images combined with total sulphur values allow the recognition of ARD risk domains and the identification of carbonate minerals in drill core (Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013b; Parbhakar-Fox and Lottermoser, 2014). Also, the application of Equotip on intact drill core materials can be used with total sulphur values to predict ARD risks (Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013b; Parbhakar-Fox and Lottermoser, 2014).

10.2. A new architecture for ARD prediction

The future of ARD prediction lies in re-inventing the wheel of Morin and Hutt (1998), with one such option proposed in Fig. 3. First, geoenvironmental ore-deposit models should be consulted at the exploration stage to understand potential outcomes and anticipated environmental consequences of mining for the deposit in question. Through consultation of these models, forecasting of potential rehabilitation requirements is permitted (Lottermoser and Ashley, 2012). Next, the number of samples required for ARD testwork must be determined at the exploration stage so sufficient funds to support this can be apportioned. Sampling guidelines discussed in Section 4 should be followed, with consideration also given to the sampling curve shown in Downing (1999) which advises sample number based on deposit mass (Mt). Pre-screening testwork as per stage-one of the geochemistry-mineralogy-texture-geometallurgy (GMTG) approach (Fig. 2) should next be followed. Paste pH tests should be performed in batches using the same pulverised materials as those used for total sulphur measurements. This will provide basic pre-screening data to help identify samples most likely to require detailed geochemical ARD testwork. For the purpose of ARD domaining at early life-of-mine stages, calculating maximum potential acidity (MPA) from S_{Total} is an appropriately conservative risk approach, minimising misclassification of PAF (potentially acid-forming) samples as NAF (non-acid forming) materials (Downing and Giroux, 1993; Borden, 2003). Disadvantageously, the turn-around time with off-site analyses is likely a number of days rather than hours as would be required to support best practice sampling. Therefore, to speed up the measurement of sulphur, industry should invest in benchtop element analysers that offer rapid and accurate data collection (<1 min/sample) from a powdered sample, with minimal data processing, making them ideal for use in an on-site field laboratory. In addition, if corresponding geometallurgical data (e.g., Equotip, hyperspectral mineralogy, MLA/QEMSCAN point counting/modal mineralogy) exist, such information can also be used in the domaining process (cf. Parbhakar-Fox and Lottermoser, 2014). Together with geoenvironmental modelling as well as S_{Total} and paste pH values, geoenvironmental units should be identified and ARD risk-domains of the deposit should be established. Based on such screening, samples identified as low-risk (e.g., S < 0.05 wt.%; pH > 5.6; Hutt and Morin, 1999; Lottermoser, 2010) and low metals content relative to the local baseline, should not be subjected to any further analyses. All other geoenvironmental units require a set of representative samples for further ARD testwork following an integrated GMTG approach (e.g., Stage two onwards).

At the screening stage, a simple microbiological test must be performed, but is currently not included in the GMTG approach. The BAPP test is considered a standard procedure (ASTM E1915-11), however, the development of simple and quicker tests is required, with the biokinetic test (Hesketh et al., 2010) potentially representing one such option. Systematic bulk-mineralogical testwork must be performed, and is now a possibility with the advent of benchtop XRD instruments. They allow for rapid collection of semi-quantitative data which can be used for mineralogical ABA calculations; however, caution is to be exercised with regards to data processing, as this requires technical expertise. Detailed mineralogical testwork using other analytical tools including SEM. LA-ICPMS and MLA should be considered to understand controls on ARD formation on a select number of representative samples (Stage three, GMTG approach, Fig. 2). This type of integrated mineralogical analyses should be adopted during kinetic testing (cf. Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2013a). Representative samples of each geoenvironmental unit should be tested because, even nonacid forming materials can pose an environmental risk i.e., neutral or saline mine drainage with high associated metalloid (e.g., As, Sb) contents. Such mineralogical and mineral-chemistry data must be effectively used when performing computer-based ARD predictive modelling which must be the next step, otherwise it collection is meaningless. Geochemical modelling using software packages such as Geochemists Workbench, PHREEQC and MINTEQ should be undertaken to allow for prediction of water-rock interactions, and an understanding of long-term mineralogical transformations (Maest and Kuipers, 2005; Martin et al., 2005; Lengke et al., 2010). The use of machine learning (e.g., Betrie et al., 2014), fuzzy logic and data mining (e.g., Aroba et al., 2007) computed methods for predicting ARD chemistry should also be explored.

Based on these data, waste classification should be performed following the criteria given in the GMT/GMTG approaches (Parbhakar-Fox et al., 2011, 2013b). However, additional criteria must be set to include an evaluation of microbiological testwork, once an appropriate rapid methodology has been established as standard practice. Ultimately, a mine site must develop an ARD block model and waste management strategy to the satisfaction of regulators to allow for mining to proceed to the next stages. Whilst a relatively large number of samples should have been selected and analysed as part of the pre-screening stage, their ARD properties should be entered into the mine-site geological database, whereby geostatistical techniques and transfer functions should be applied (e.g., principal component analysis, GARD Guide, 2014; kriging; Rossi, 2006; Kentwell et al., 2012). Only through application of these processes will the ARD testwork data be appropriately used, resulting in the development of robust ARD models and waste management strategies.

11. Conclusions

Life-of-mine planning requires a solid understanding of future ARD risks. Presently, the mining industry predominately relies upon static geochemical test methods established in the 1970s to predict ARD. Limitations associated with these tests include the potential for over- or under-estimation of acid forming potential through the use of over-aggressive tests (e.g., Sobek test, sequential NAG), and calculation of NAPP using total-sulphur as opposed to sulphide–sulphur. Furthermore, a lack of consideration is given to other ARD forming minerals (e.g., jarosite) and indeed, longerterm silicate neutralisers (e.g., chlorite). Fundamental controls on ARD formation such as mineralogy, texture and microbiological processes are also not appropriately characterised in established predictive protocols such as the wheel of Morin and Hutt (1998). Despite these short-comings, the tests, and these protocols remain widely used.

Best practice for ARD prediction should be performed at the earliest stage of mineral resource development and, ARD predictive tests and methodologies should rely on integrated and staged field and laboratory measurements using mineralogical, geochemical, textural and geometallurgical tools. In future, microbiological and bioaccessibility tests should be incorporated into the evolving ARD prediction protocol. Furthermore, the effective use of computing tools such as data mining and machine learning must be established. Research efforts should also focus on the evaluation and validation of downhole drill core scanning technologies, with the use of sensors (e.g., laser induced breakdown spectroscopy; prompt gamma neutron activation analysis) for sulphide identification and element quantification. Such data should be combined with hyperspectral data to create a fully integrated element and mineral map, from which ARD simulations can be run.

While the research community needs to establish new practical state-of-the-art ARD prediction tools and approaches, industry has to accept and use these, if we are to achieve more cost-effective mine closure and reduce environmental liabilities in the long term. Such progress also requires the application of predictive ARD tools at the beginning of the life-of-mine cycle. A more integrated and staged approach to early ARD prediction supports more effective management and valuation during operation, and ultimately less costly mine closure outcomes. Finally, better ARD prediction practices will only be achieved through education of current and future mining practitioners.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to acknowledge the support of CRC ORE (Project 20090048-10-P1B), established and supported by the Australian Government's Cooperative Research Centres Programme. Dr. Taryn Noble is thanked for providing access to paste pH data. Two anonymous reviewers are thanked for their comments on an earlier manuscript draft.

References

Abbassi, R., Khan, F., Hawbolt, K., 2009. Prediction of minerals producing acid mine drainage using a computer-assisted thermodynamic chemical equilibrium model. Mine Water Environ. 28, 74–78.

- Adams, F., Janssens, K., Snigirev, A., 1998. Microscopic X-ray fluorescence analysis and related methods with laboratory and synchrotron radiation sources. J. Anal. At. Spectrom. 13, 319–331.
- Akcil, A., Koldas, S., 2006. Acid Mine Drainage (AMD): causes, treatment and case studies. J. Cleaner Prod. 14, 1139–1145.
- Al, T.A., Blowes, D.W., Martin, C.J., Cabri, L.J., Jambor, J.L., 2007. Aqueous geochemistry and analysis of pyrite surfaces in sulphide-rich mine tailings. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 61, 2353–2366.
- Andrina, J., Wilson, G.W., Miller, S., Neale, A., 2006. Performance of the acid rock drainage mitigation waste rock trial dump at Grasberg mine. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, United States, pp. 30–44.
- Aranda, C.A., Klein, B., Beckie, R.D., Mayer, K.U., 2009. Assessment of waste rock weathering characteristics at the Antamina Mine based on field cell experiments. Securing the Future and 8th ICARD: Proceedings of the Conference, Skellefteå, Sweden, pp. 211–222.
- Aroba, J., Grande, J.A., Andujar, J.M., de la Torre, M.L., Riquelme, J.C., 2007. Application of fuzzy logic and data mining techniques as tools for qualitative interpretation of acid mine drainage processes. Environ. Geol. 53, 135–145.
- American Society for Testing and Materials ASTM D4972-01(2007), 2007. Standard Test Method for pH of Soils. ASTM International, West Conshohocken, 19 pp.
- Azapagic, A., 2004. Developing a framework for sustainable development indicators for the mining and minerals industry. J. Cleaner Prod. 12, 639–662.
- Baker, B.J., Banfield, J.F., 2003. Microbial communities in acid mine drainage. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 44, 139–152.
- Becker, M., Dyantyi, N., Broadhurst, J., Harrison, S.T.L., Franzidis, J.P., 2014. Applications of quantitative mineralogy in the interpretation of laboratory scale acid rock drainage (ARD) prediction tests: a gold case study. 3rd International Symposium on Process Mineralogy, Cape Town, South Africa, 23 pp.
- Belcher, R.W., Rozendaal, A., Przybylowicz, W.J., 2004. Trace element zoning in pyrite determined by PIXE element mapping: evidence for varying ore-fluid composition and electrochemical precipitation of gold at the Spitskop deposit, Saldania Belt, South Africa. X-Ray Spectrom. 33, 174–180.
- Betrie, G.D., Sadiq, R., Morin, K.A., Tesfamarium, S., 2014. Uncertainty quantification and integration of machine learning techniques for predicting acid rock drainage chemistry: a probability bounds approach. Sci. Total Environ. 490, 182–190.
- Bezaazoua, B., Bussieré, B., Dagenais, A.M., Archambault, M., 2004. Kinetic tests comparison and interpretation for prediction of the Joutel tailings acid generation potential. Environ. Geol. 46, 1086–1101.
- Blanchard, M., Alfredsson, M., Brodholt, J., Wright, K., Catlow, C.R.A., 2007. Arsenic incorporation into FeS₂ pyrite and its influence on dissolution: a DFT study. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 71, 624–630.
- Blowes, D.W., Jambor, J.L., 1990. The pore-water geochemistry and the mineralogy of the vadose zone of sulphide tailings, Waite Amulet, Quebec, Canada. Appl. Geochem. 5, 327–346.
- Bond, P.L., Druschel, G.K., Banfield, J.F., 2000. Comparison of acid mine drainage microbial communities in physically and geochemically distinct ecosystems. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 4962–4971.
- Borden, R.K., 2003. Environmental geochemistry of the Bingham Canyon porphyry copper deposit, Utah. Environ. Geol. 43, 752–758.
- Bradham, W., Caruccio, F.T., 1999. A comparative study of tailings analysis using acid/base accounting cells, columns and Soxhlets. In: 2nd International Conference on the Abatement of Acidic Drainage, Montreal, Canada, vol. 1, pp. 157–173.
- Bruckard, W.J., Davey, K.J., Jorgensen, F.R.A., Wright, S., Bew, D.R.M., Haque, N., Vance, E.R., 2010. Development and evaluation of an early removal process for the beneficiation of arsenic-bearing conner ores. Miner. Eng. 23, 1167–1173.
- Bucknam, C.H., 1997. Net Carbonate Value (NCV) for Acid–Base Accounting. http://www.bucknam.com/ncv.html.
- Buckwalter-Davies, M.J., 2013. Automated mineral analysis of mine waste. MSc. Thesis, Queens University, Ontario, Canada.
- Burton, E., Sullivan, L.A., Bush, R.T., Johnston, S.G., Keene, A.F., 2008. A simple and inexpensive chromium-reducible sulfur method for acid sulfate soils. Appl. Geochem. 23, 2759–2766.
- Cabri, L.J., Campbell, J.L., 1998. The proton microprobe in ore mineralogy (micro-PIXE technique). In: Cabri, L.J. (Ed.), Modern Approaches to Ore and Environmental Mineralogy, vol. 27. Mineralogical Association of Canada Short Course, pp. 181–198.
- Capenema, L.X.L., Ciminelli, V.S.T., 2003. An investigation of acid rock drainage (ARD) occurrence in a gold mine located in a southeastern Brazil region. Rev. Escola Minas 56, 201–206.
- Carabello, M.A., Rötting, T.S., Macías, F., Nieto, J.M., Ayora, C., 2009. Field multi-step limestone and MgO passive system to treat acid mine drainage with high metal concentrations. Appl. Geochem. 24, 2301–2311.
- Chandra, A.P., Gerson, A.R., 2010. The mechanisms of pyrite oxidation and leaching: a fundamental perspective. Surf. Sci. Rep. 65, 293–315.
- Chapman, N.A., Shackleton, N.J., Maysiak, V., O'Connor, C.T., 2011. The effect of using different comminution procedures on the flotation of platinum group minerals. Miner. Eng. 24, 731–736.
- Chappell, D.A., Craw, D., 2002. Geological analogue for circumneutral pH mine tailings: implications for long-term storage, Macraes Mine, Otago, New Zealand. Appl. Geochem. 17, 1105–1114.
- Chotpantarat, S., 2011. A review of static tests and recent studies. Am. J. Appl. Sci. 8, 400–406.

- Comarmond, J., 1997. Chemical Methods for Predicting the Acid Mine Drainage/Acid Rock Drainage Potential of Mine Wastes in Australia. Environmental Division, ANSTO. http://www.environment.gov.au/ssd/publications/ssr/pubs/ssr125appendices.pdf.
- Corkhill, C.L., Vaughan, D.J., 2009. Arsenopyrite oxidation a review. Appl. Geochem. 24, 2342–2361.
- Crock, J.G., Arbogast, B.F., Lamothe, P.J. 1999. Laboratory Methods for the Analysis of Environmental Samples. The Environmental Geochemistry of Mineral Deposits, Part A: Processes, Techniques and Health Issues, Reviews in Economic Geology. Society of Economic Geologists Inc, Chelsea, MI, 6A, pp. 265–287.
- Cruz, R., Luna-Sanchez, R.M., Lapidus, G.T., Gonzalez, I., Monroy, M., 2005. An experimental strategy to determine galvanic interactions affecting the reactivity of sulfide mineral concentrates. Hydrometallurgy 78, 198–208.
- Diehl, S.F., Hageman, P.L., Smith, K.S., 2006. What's weathering? Mineralogy and field leach studies in mine waste, Leadville and Montezuma mining districts, Colorado. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, United States, pp. 507–527.
- Diz, H.R., 1997. Chemical and Biological Treatment of Acid Mine Drainage for the Removal of Heavy Metals and Acidity. Ph.D. Thesis, Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, USA.
- Dold, B., 2010. Basic concepts in environmental geochemistry of sulphide minewaste management. In: Kumar, Sunil (Ed.), Waste Management. INTECH Open Access Publications, pp. 173–198 (ISBN 978-953-7619-84-8).
- Dowd, P.J., 2005. The business case for the prevention of acid drainage. Proceedings of the 5th Australian Workshop on Acid and Metalliferous Drainage, ACMER, Brisbane, Australia.
- Downing, B.W., 1999.ARD Sampling and Sample Preparation. http://technology.infomine.com/environine/ard/sampling/intro.html.
- Downing, B.W., Giroux, G., 1993. Estimation of a waste rock ARD block model for the Windy Craggy massive sulphide deposit, northwestern British Columbia. Explor. Min. Geol. 2, 203–215.
- Du Bray, E.A., 1995. Preliminary Compilation of Descriptive Geoenvironmental Mineral Deposit Models. US Geological Survey, Open-file Report 95-831, 272 pp. Egiebor, N.O., Oni, B., 2007. Acid rock drainage formation and treatment: a review,
- Asia-Pacific. J. Chem. Eng. 2, 47–62.
- Equator Principles III, 2013. www.equator-principles.com.
- Erguler, G.K., Ergueler, Z.A., Akcakoca, H., Ucar, A., 2014. The effect of column dimensions and particle size on the results of kinetic column test used for acid mine drainage (AMD) prediction. Miner. Eng. 55, 18–29.
- Evangelou, V.P., Zhang, Y.L., 1995. A review: pyrite oxidation mechanisms and acid mine drainage prevention. Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol. 25, 141–199.
- Fandrich, R., Gu, Y., Burrows, D., Moeller, K., 2007. Modern SEM-based mineral liberation analysis. Int. J. Miner. Process. 84, 310–320.
- Fey, D.L., 2003. Acid–Base Accounting. Billing Symposium/ASMR Annual Meeting Assessing the Toxicity Potential of Mine-waste Piles Workshop.
- Ficklin, W.H., Plumlee, G.S., Smith, K.S., McHugh, J.B., 1992. Geochemical classification of mine drainages and natural drainages in mineralized areas. In: 7th International Water Rock Interaction Conference, Utah, United States, pp. 381–384.
- Frostad, S., Klein, B., Lawrence, R.W., 2002. Evaluation of laboratory kinetic test methods for measuring rates of weathering. Mine Water Environ. 21, 183–192.
- Fu, F., Wang, Q., 2011. Removal of heavy metal ions from waste waters: a review. J. Environ. Manage. 92, 407–418.
- Garcia, O., Bigham, J.M., Tuovinen, O.H., 1995. Sphalerite oxidation by Thiobacillus ferooxidans and Thiobacillus thiooxidans. Can. J. Microbiol. 41, 578–584.
- GARD (Global Acid Rock Drainage) Guide 2014. The International Network for Acid Prevention (INAP). http://www.gardguide.com/>.
- Gazley, M.F., Tutt, C.M., Fischer, L.A., Latham, A.R., Duclaux, G., Taylor, M., deBeer, S.J., 2014. Objective geological logging using portable XRF geochemical multielement data at Plutonic Gold Mine, Marymia Inlier, Western Australia. J. Geochem. Explor, 143, 74–83.
- González-Sandoval, M.R., Menidola, L.L., Sánchez-Tovar, S.A., Durán-Domínguez, M.C. 2009. Humidity cell tests: Effect of air flow and cycle duration in the quality of leachates. In: Securing the Future and 8th ICARD: Proceedings of the Conference, Skellefteå, Sweden, pp. 331–340.
- Goodall, W., 2008. Automated Mineralogy in the Prediction of Acid Rock Drainage: Accessible Mineralogy Using QEMSCAN[®]. Proceedings of the 2008 Society for Mining, Metallurgy and Exploration (SME) Annual Meeting and Exhibit, Utah, United States.
- Gorgievski, M., Božić, D., Stanković, V., Bogdanović, G., 2009. Copper electrowinning from acid mine drainage: a case study from the closed mine "Cerovo". J. Hazard. Mater. 170, 716–721.
- Gu, Y., 2003. Automated scanning electron microscope based mineral liberation analysis – an introduction to JKMRC/FEI mineral liberation analyser. J. Miner. Mater. Charact. Eng. 2, 33–41.
- Gunsinger, M.R., Ptacek, C.J., Blowes, D.W., Jambor, J.L., Moncur, M.C., 2006. Mechanisms controlling acid neutralization and metal mobility within a Nirich tailings impoundment. Appl. Geochem. 21, 1301–1321.
- Hageman, P.L., 2007. U.S. Geological Survey Field Leach Test for Assessing Water Reactivity and Leaching Potential of Mine Wastes, Soils, and Other Geologic and Environmental Materials. U.S. Geological Survey Techniques and Methods, Book 5, 14 pp. (Chapter D3).
- Hageman, P.L., Briggs, P.H., Desborough, G.A., Lamothe, P.J., Theodorakos, P.J., 2000. Synthetic Precipitation Leaching Procedure (SPLP) Leachate Chemistry Data for Solid Mine-waste Composite Samples from Southwestern New Mexico, and Leadville, Colorado. U.S. Department of Interior USGS, Denver, CO, 22 pp.

- Hakkou, R., Bezaazoua, M., Bussiere, B., 2009. Laboratory evaluation of the use of alkaline phosphate wastes for the control of acidic mine drainage. Mine Water Environ. 28, 206–218.
- Hall, G.E.M., Bonham-Carter, G.F., Buchar, A., 2014. Evaluation of portable X-ray fluorescence (pXRF) in exploration and mining: phase 1, control reference materials. Geochem.: Explor. Environ., Anal. http://dx.doi.org/10.1144/geochem 2013-241.
- Hammarstrom, J.M., Piatek, N.M., Seal, R.R., Briggs, P.H., Meier, A.L., Muzik, T.L., 2003. Geochemical Characteristics of TP3 Mine Wastes at the Elizabeth Copper Mine Superfund Site, Orange County, Vermont. United States Geological Survey Open-File Report 03-431, 83 pp.
- Harris, D.L., Lottermoser, B.G., Duchesne, J., 2003. Ephemeral acid mine drainage at the Montalbion silver mine, north Queensland, Aust. J. Earth Sci. 50, 797–809.
- Harvey, M.C., Schreiber, M.E., Rimstidt, J.D., Griffith, M.M., 2006. Scorodite dissolution kinetics: implications for arsenic release. Environ. Sci. Technol. 40, 6709–6714.
- Hermann, W., Berry, R.F., 2002. MINSQ a least squares method for calculating mineral proportions from whole rock major element analyses. Geochem.: Explor. Environ., Anal. 2, 361–368.
- Hesketh, A.H., Broadhurst, J.L., Bryan, C.G., van Hille, R.P., Harrison, S.T.L., 2010. Biokinetic test for the characterisation of AMD generation potential of sulphide mineral wastes. Hydrometallurgy 104, 459–464.
- Hudson-Edwards, K.A., Edwards, S.J., 2005. Mineralogical controls on storage of As, Cu, Pb and Zn at the abandoned Mathiatis massive sulphide mine, Cyprus. Mineral. Mag. 69, 695–706.
- Hughes, J., Craw, D., Peake, B., Lindsay, P., Weber, P., 2007. Environmental characterisation of coal mine waste rock in the field: an example from New Zealand. Environ. Geol. 52, 1501–1509.
- Hunt, J., Berry, R., Bradshaw, D., 2011. Characterising chalcopyrite liberation and flotation potential: examples from an IOCG deposit. Miner. Eng. 24, 1271–1276.
- Huntington, J.F., Quigley, M., Yang, K., Roache, T., Young, C., Roberts, I., Whitbourn, L.B., Mason, P., 2006. A geological overview of HyLogging 18,000 m of core from the Eastern Goldfields of Western Australia. In: 6th International Mining Geology Conference, Darwin, Australia, pp. 45–50.
- Hustwit, C.C., Ackman, T.E., Erikson, P.E., 1992. The role of oxygen transfer in acid mine drainage (AMD) treatment. Water Environ. Res. 64, 817–823.
- Hutt, N.M., Morin. K.A., 1999. The International Static Database. Proceedings of Sudbury '99, Mining and the Environment II, vol. 1, pp. 363–370.
- Hutt, N.M., Morin, K.A., 2000. Observations and lessons from the International Static Database (ISD) on neutralizing capacity. In: 5th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), Denver, United States, pp. 603–611.
- International Financial Corporation (IFC) Environmental Health and Safety Guidelines, 2007. http://www.ifc.org/ifcext/sustainability.nsf/Attachments ByTitle/gui_EHSGuidelines2007_Mining/\$FILE/Final+-+Mining.pdf>.
- Jambor, J.L., 1994. Mineralogy of sulphide rich tailings and their oxidation products. In: Blowes, D.W., Jambor, J.L. (Eds.), The Environmental Geochemistry of Sulphide Mine Wastes, vol. 22. Mineralogical Association of Canada, Short Course Series, pp. 59–102.
- Jambor, J.L., 2003. Mine-waste mineralogy and mineralogical perspectives of acidbase accounting. In: Jambor, J.L., Blowes, D.W., Ritchie, A.I.M. (Eds.), Environmental Aspects of Mine Wastes, vol. 31. Mineralogical Association of Canada, Short Course Series, pp. 117–145.
- Jambor, J.L., Nordstrom, D.K., Alpers, C.N., 2000. Metal-sulfate salts from sulfide mineral oxidation. Rev. Mineral. Geochem. 40, 303–350.
- Jambor, J.L., Dutrizac, J.E., Groat, L., Raudsepp, M., 2002. Static tests of neutralization potentials of silicate and aluminosilicate minerals. Environ. Geol. 43, 1–17.
- Jambor, J.L., Dutrizac, J.E., Raudsepp M., 2006. Comparison of measured and mineralogically predicted values of the Sobek Neutralization Potential for intrusive rocks. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, United States, pp. 820–832.
- Jambor, J.L., Dutrizac, J.E., Raudsepp, M., 2007. Measured and computed neutralization potentials from static tests of diverse rock types. Environ. Geol. 52, 1019–1031.
- Jamieson, H.E., Robinson, C., Alpers, C.N., McCleskey, R., Blaine, R., Nordstrom, D.K., Peterson, R.C., 2005. Major and trace element composition of copiapite-group minerals and coexisting water from the Richmond mine, Iron Mountain. California. Chem. Geol. 215, 387–405.
- Johnson, D.B., Hallburg, K.B., 2005. Acid mine drainage remediation options: a review. Sci. Total Environ. 338, 3–14.
- Kania, T., 1998. Laboratory methods for acid-base accounting: an update. In: Ridge, T., Sief, J.M. (Eds.), Coal Mine Drainage Prediction and Prevention in Pennsylvania. The Pennsylvanian Department of Environmental Protection, vol. 6, 9 pp.
- Katsuta, N., Takano, M., Kawakami, S., Togami, S., Fukusawa, H., Kumazawa, M., Yasuda, Y., 2007. Advanced micro-XRF method to separate rhythm and event layers in sediments: its application to lacustrine sediment from Lake Suigetsu, Japan. J. Paleolimnol. 37, 259–271.
- Keith, C.N., Vaughan, D.J., 2000. Mechanisms and rates of sulphide oxidation in relation to the problems of acid rock (mine) drainage. Environmental Mineralogy: Microbial Interactions, Anthropogenic Influences, Contaminated Land and Waste Management, vol. 9. Mineralogical Society Series, pp. 117–139.
- Kentwell, D., Garvie, A., Chapman, J., 2012. Adequacy of sampling and volume estimation for pre-mining evaluation of potentially acid forming waste: statistical and geostatistical methods. In: Proceedings of Life-of-Mine Conference, Brisbane, Australia, 16 pp.

- Kuyucak, N., 2001. Acid mine drainage and treatment options for mining effluents. Mining Environ. Manage., 14–17
- Kuyucak, N., 2002. Role of microorganisms in mining: generation of acid rock drainage and its mitigation and treatment. Eur. J. Miner. Process. Environ. Prot. 2, 179–196.
- Kwong, J.Y.T., 1993. Prediction and Prevention of Acid Rock Drainage from a Geological and Mineralogical Perspective. MEND Report 1.32.1, Ottawa, ON (NHRI Contribution CS-92054).
- Kwong, J.Y.T., 1995. Thoughts on Ways to Improve Acid Drainage and Metal Leaching Prediction for Metal Mines. US Geological Survey Water Resources Investigations Report 95-4227.
- Kwong, Y.T., Swerhone, G.W., Lawrence, J.R., 2003. Galvanic sulphide oxidation as a metal-leaching mechanism and its environmental implications. Geochem.: Explor. Environ. Anal. 3, 337–343.
- Lapakko, K.A., 2002. Metal Mine Rock and Waste Characterization Tools: An Overview. Posted on the Acid Drainage Technology Initiative Metal Mining Sector web page: www.mackay.unr.edu/adti.
- Lapakko, K.A., Antonson, D.A., 2006. Pyrite oxidation rates from humidity cell testing of greenstone rock. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, United States, pp. 1007–1025.
- Lapakko, K.A., Engstrom, J.N., Antonson, D.A., 2006. Effects of particle size on drainage quality from three lithologies. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, United States, pp. 1026–1030.
- Lawrence, R.W., Wang, Y., 1996. Determination of Neutralization Potential for Acid Rock Drainage Prediction, MEND Report 1.16.3, Ottawa, ON, 149 pp.
- Leathen, W.W., Braley, S.A., McIntyre, I.D., 1953a. The role of bacteria in the formation of acid from certain sulphuric constituents associated with bituminous coal, *Thiobacillus thioxidans*. Appl. Microbiol. 1, 61–64.
- Leathen, W.W., Braley, S.A., McIntyre, I.D., 1953b. The role of bacteria in the formation of acid from certain sulphuric constituents associated with bituminous coal, II ferrous-iron oxidising bacteria. Appl. Microbiol. 1, 65–68.
- Lengke, M.F., Davis, A., Bucknam, C., 2010. Improving management of potentially acid generating waste rock. Mine Water Environ. 29, 29–44.
- Lotter, N.O., 2005. Statistical Benchmark Surveying of Production Concentrators. Ph.D. Thesis, McGill University, Montréal, Canada.
- Lotter, N.O., Whiteman, E., Bradshaw, D.J., 2014. Modern practice of flotation testing for flowsheet development – a review. Miner. Eng. 66–68, 2–12.
- Lottermoser, B.G., 2010. Mine Wastes: Characterization, Treatment and Environmental Impacts, third ed. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, 400 pp.
- Lottermoser, B.G., Ashley, P.M., 2012. Environmental assessment of legacy metalliferous mine sites, New England Orogen, Australia. in: 34th International Geological Congress, Brisbane, Australia, 2012, 1 pp.
- Luptakova, A., Ubaldini, S., Macingova, E., Fornari, P., Giuliano, V., 2012. Application of physical-chemical methods for heavy metals removal from acid mine drainage. Process Biochem. 47, 1633–1639.
- Ma, S., Banfield, J.F., 2011. Micron-scale Fe²⁺/Fe³⁺, intermediate sulfur species and O₂ gradients across the biofilm–solution–sediment interface control biofilm organization. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 75, 3568–3580.
- Maest, A.S., Kuipers, J.R., 2005. Predicting Water Quality at Hardrock Mines: Methods and Models, Uncertainties and State-of-the-Art. Earthworks, Washington, DC, 92 pp.
- Martin, J., Wiatzka, G., Scharer, J., Halbert, B., 2005. Case studies that illustrate the benefits, limitations and information requirements of geochemical modelling. In: Proceedings of the 12th Annual British Columbia – MEND ARD/ML Workshop, Vancouver, Canada, 10 pp.
- Mauric, A., Lottermoser, B.G., 2011. Phosphate amendment of metalliferous waste rocks, Century Pb–Zn mine, Australia: laboratory and field trials. Appl. Geochem. 26, 45–56.
- McLemore, V.T., Sweeney, D., Dunbar, N., Heizler, L., Writer, E.P., 2009. Determining Quantitative Mineralogy Using a Modified Modan Approach on the Questa Rock Pile Materials, New Mexico. SME Annual Meeting, Preprint 09-020.
- McLemore, V.T., Smith, K.S., Russell, C.C., 2014. Sampling and Monitoring for the Mine Life Cycle. Management Technologies for Metal Mining Influenced Water, vol. 6 (ISBN 0873353552).
- Miller, S., Jeffery, J., 1995. Advances in the Prediction of Acid Generating Mine Waste Materials. 2nd Australian Acid Mine Drainage Workshop, Brisbane, Australia, pp. 33–43.
- Miller, S.D., Stewart, W., Rusdinar, Y., Schumann, R., Ciccarelli, J.M., Li, J., Smart, R., 2010. Methods for estimation of long-term non-carbonate neutralisation of acid rock drainage. Sci. Total Environ. 408, 2129–2135.
- Mills, C., Robertson, A., Shaw, S., 2011. Acid Rock Drainage at Enviromine: Infomine website. http://technology.infomine.com/enviromine/ard/home.htm.
- Mok, W.M., Wai, C.M., 1994. Mobilization of arsenic in contaminated river waters. In: Nriagu, J.O. (Ed.), Arsenic in the Environment. Part I Cycling and Characterization. John Wiley Interscience, New York, pp. 99–108.
- Moncur, M.C., Jambor, J.L., Ptacek, C.J., Blowes, D.W., 2009. Mine drainage from the weathering of sulfide minerals and magnetite. Appl. Geochem. 24, 2362–2373.
- Morin, K.A., 2009. Additional Discussions on the Non-intrinsic Nature of Neutralisation Potential (NP). <www.mdag.com/case_studies/Additional Discussions on the Non-Intrinsic Nature of Neutralization Potential (NP).html>.
- Morin, K.A., Hutt, N.M., 1998. Kinetic test and risk assessment for ARD. 5th Annual BC Metal Leaching and ARD Workshop, Vancouver, Canada.
- Morin, K.A., Hutt, N.M., 2009. On the Nonsense of Arguing the Superiority of an Analytical Method for Neutralising Potential. <www.mdag.com/case_studies/ cs32.html>.

- Morin, K.A., Hutt, N.M., 2010. Microbial Effects on Minesite-drainage Chemistry. MDAG.com Internet Case Study 36, 20 pp. http://www.mdag.com/case_studies/cs36.html.
- Morth, A.H., Smith, E.E., Shumate, K.S., 1972. Pyrite Systems: A Mathematical Model Contract Report for the US Protection Agency. EPA-R2 72 002.
- Morwijk Enterprises Ltd., 1995. MINEWALL 2.0. Series of Four Reports (User's Manual, Literature Review, Application of MINEWALL 2.0 to Three Minesites, and Programmer's Notes and Source Code). MEND Report 1.15.2.
- Moses, C.O., Herman, J.S., 1991. Pyrite oxidation at circumneutral pH. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 55, 471–482.
- Moses, C.O., Nordstrom, D.K., Herman, J.S., Mills, A.L., 1987. Aqueous pyrite oxidation by dissolved oxygen and by ferric iron. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 51, 1561–1571.
- Munksgaard, N.C., Lottermoser, B.G., 2011. Fertilizer amendment of miningimpacted soils from Broken Hill, Australia: fixation or release of contaminants? Water Air Soil Pollut. 215, 373–397.
- Murceigo, A., Alvarez-Ayuso, E., Pellitero, E., Rodriguez, M.A., Garcia-Sanchez, A., Tamayo, A., Rubio, J., Rubio, F., Rubin, J., 2011. Study of arsenopyrite weathering products in mine wastes from abandoned tungsten and tin exploitations. J. Hazard. Mater. 186, 590–601.
- Nesbitt, H.W., Jambor, J.L., 1998. Role of mafic minerals in neutralizing ARD, demonstrated using a chemical weathering methodology. In: Cabri, L.J., Vaughan, D.J. (Eds.), Short Course Handbook on Ore and Environmental Mineralogy, vol. 27. Mineralogical Association of Canada, pp. 403–421.
- Nicholson, R.V., Scharer J.M., 1994. Laboratory studies of pyrrhotite oxidation kinetics. In: Environmental Chemistry of Sulfide Oxidation, ACS Series, vol. 550, pp. 14–30.
- Noble, T.N., Lottermoser, B.G., Parbhakar-Fox, A., 2012. Evaluating pH tests for mine water prediction. In: Valenzuela, F., Wiertz, J. (Eds.), 3rd International Congress on Water Management in the Mining Industry, Santiago, Chile, pp. 504–512.
- Nordstrom, D.K., 2009. Acid rock drainage and climate change. J. Geochem. Explor. 100, 97–104.
- Ohlander, B., Müller, B., Axelsson, M., Alakangas, L., 2007. An attempt to use LA-ICP-SMS to quantify enrichment of trace elements on pyrite surfaces in oxidizing mine tailings. J. Geochem. Explor. 92, 1–12.
- Paktunc, A.D., 1999. Mineralogical constraints on the determination of neutralising potential and prediction of acid mine drainage. Environ. Geol. 39, 103–112.
- Paktunc, A.D., 2001. MODAN a computer program for estimating mineral quantities based on bulk composition: windows version. Comput. Geosci. 21, 883–886.
- Parbhakar-Fox, A., Lottermoser, B.G., 2014. Domaining acid rock drainage risks using geometallurgical data. 8th Australian Workshop on Acid and Metalliferous Drainage, Adelaide, Australia, pp. 483–494.
- Parbhakar-Fox, A.K., Edraki, M., Walters, S., Bradshaw, D., 2011. Development of a textural index for the prediction of acid rock drainage. Miner. Eng. 24, 1277– 1287.
- Parbhakar-Fox, A.K., Lottermoser, B.G., Bradshaw, D., 2013a. Evaluating waste rock mineralogy and microtexture during kinetic testing for improved acid rock drainage prediction. Miner. Eng. 52, 111–124.
- Parbhakar-Fox, A.K., Lottermoser, B.G., Bradshaw, D., 2013b. Cost effective means for identifying acid rock drainage risks-integration of the geochemistrymineralogy-texture approach and geometallurgical techniques. In: 2nd AUSIMM International Geometallurgy Conference, Brisbane, Australia, 12 pp.
- Parbhakar-Fox, A.K., Edraki, M., Hardie, K., Kadletz, O., Hall, T., 2014. Identification of acid rock drainage sources through mesotextural classification at abandoned mines of Croydon, Australia: Implications for the rehabilitation of waste rock repositories. J. Geochem. Explor. 137, 11–28.Paytan, A., Martinez-Ruiz, F., Eagle, M., Ivy, A., Wankel, S.D., 2004. Using sulfur
- Paytan, A., Martinez-Ruiz, F., Eagle, M., Ivy, A., Wankel, S.D., 2004. Using sulfur isotopes to elucidate the origin of barite associated with high organic matter accumulation events in marine sediments. In: Amend, J.P., Edwards, K.J., Lyons, T.W. (Eds.), Sulfur Biogeochemistry—Past and Present: Boulder, Colorado, vol. 379. Geological Society of America, pp. 151–160.
- Piercey, S.J., Devine, M.C., 2014. Analysis of powdered reference materials and known samples with a benchtop, field portable X-Ray fluorescence (pXRF) spectrometer: evaluation of performance and potential applications for exploration lithogeochemistry. Geochem.: Explor. Environ., Anal. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1144/geochem2013-199.
- Plumlee, G.S., 1999. The environmental geology of mineral deposits. In: Plumlee, G.S., Lodgson, M.J. (Eds.), The Environmental Geochemistry of Mineral Deposits Part A: Processes, Techniques and Health Issues, Reviews in Economic Geology, Society of Economic Geologists, United States, Littleton, CO, 6B, pp. 71–116.
- Plumlee, G.S., Smith, K.S., Montour, M.R., Ficklin, W.H., Mosier, E.L., 1999. Geologic controls on the composition of natural waters and mine waters draining diverse mineral-deposit types. In: Filipek, L.H., Plumlee, G.S. (Eds.), The Environmental Geochemistry of Mineral Deposits, Part B: Case Studies and Research Topics, Reviews in Economic Geology, vol. 6B. Society of Economic Geologists, Inc., pp. 373–432.
- Posch, M., Kurz, D., 2007. A2M a program to compute all possible mineral modes from geochemical analyses. Comput. Geosci. 33, 563–572.
- Praharaj, T., Fortin, D., 2004. Indicators of microbial sulfate reduction in acidic sulfide-rich mine tailings. Geomicrobiol. J. 21, 4457–4467.
- Price, W.A., 2009. Prediction Manual for Drainage Chemistry from Sulphidic Geologic Materials. CANMET Mining and Mineral Sciences Laboratories, p. 579.
- Price, W.A., Morin, K., Hutt, N., 1997. Guidelines for the prediction of acid rock drainage and metal leaching for mines in British Columbia: Part II – recommended procedures for static and kinetic testing. In: 4th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), Vancouver, Canada, pp. 15–30.

- Raudsepp, M., Pani, E., 2003. Application of Rietveld Analysis to Environmental Mineralogy. Mineralogical Association of Canada, vol. 31, pp. 165–180.
- Rimstidt, J.D., Vaughan, D.J., 2003. Pyrite oxidation: a state-of-the-art assessment of the reaction mechanism. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 67, 873–880.
- Rizmanoski, V., 2011. The effect of microwave pretreatment on impact breakage of copper ore. Miner. Eng. 24, 1609–1618.
- Ross, P.S., Bourke, A., Fresia, B., 2013. A multi-sensor logger for rock cores: methodology and preliminary results from the Matagami mining camp, Canada. Ore Geol. Rev. 53, 93–111.
- Rossi, M.E., 2006. Geostatistical modelling of acid rock drainage prediction uncertainty. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, United States, pp. 1717–1727.
- Sapsford, D.J., Bowell, R.J., Dey, M., Williams, K.P., 2008. Humidity cell tests for the prediction of acid rock drainage. Miner. Eng. 22, 25–36.
- Savage, K.S., Stefan, D., Lehner, S., 2008. Impurities and heterogeneity in pyrite: influences on electrical properties and oxidation products. Appl. Geochem. 23, 103–120.
- Schippers, A., Sand, W., 1999. Bacterial leaching of metal sulphides proceeds by two indirect mechanisms via thiosulphate or via polysulphides and sulphur. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65, 319–321.
- Schumann, R., Miller, S.W., Kawashima, N., Li, J., Smart, R., 2012. Acid-base accounting assessment of mine wastes using the chromium reducible sulfur method. Sci. Total Environ. 424, 289–296.
- Seal, R.R., Foley, N.K., 2002. Progress on Geoenvironmental Models for Selected Mineral Deposit Types. U.S. Geological Survey Open-File Report. http://pubs.usgs.gov/of/2002/of02-195/>.
- Shaw, S.C., 2000. Geochemical characterization and water quality predictions for the Zortman/Landusky Reclamation Project. In: Proceedings of the Conference on Mine Design, Vancouver, Canada, 16 pp.
- Sherlock, E.J., Lawrence, R.W., Poulin, R., 1995. On the neutralization of acid rock drainage by carbonate and silicate minerals. Environ. Geol. 25, 43–54.
- Simate, G., Ndlovu, S., 2014. Acid mine drainage: challenges and opportunities. J. Environ. Chem. Eng. 2, 1785–1803.
- Singer, P.C., Stumm, W., 1970. Acidic mine drainage: the rate-determining step. Science 167, 1121–1123.
- Skousen, J., Simmons, J., Ziemkiewicz, P., 2002. Acid-base accounting to predict post-mining drainage quality on surface mines. J. Environ. Qual. 31, 2034–2044.
- Smart, R., Skinner, W.M., Levay, G., Gerson, A.R., Thomas, J.E., Sobieraj, H., Schumann, R., Weisener, C.G., Weber, P.A., Miller, S.D., Stewart, W.A., 2002. ARD Test Handbook: Project P387, A Prediction and Kinetic Control of Acid Mine Drainage. AMIRA, International Ltd., Melbourne, Australia, 42 pp.
- Smith, L.J., Neuner, M., Gupton, M., Moore, M., Bailey, B.L., Blowes, D.W., Smith, L., Sego, D.C., 2009. Diavik waste rock project: From the laboratory to the Canadian arctic. In: Securing the Future and 8th ICARD: Proceedings of the Conference, Skellefteå, Sweden, pp. 40–50.
- Sobek, A.A., Schuller, W.A., Freeman, J.R., Smith, R.M., 1978. Field and Laboratory Methods Applicable to Overburden and Minesoils, EPA 600/2-78-054, 203 pp.
- Sobek, A.A., Bambenek, M.A., Meyer, D., 1982. Modified Soxhlet extractor for pedogenic studies. Soil Science Society. Am. J. 6, 1340–1342.
- Stewart, W.A., 2005. Development of Acid Rock Drainage Prediction Methodologies for Coal Mine Wastes. PhD Dissertation, University of South Australia.
- Stewart, W.A., Miller, S.D., Smart, R., 2006. Advances in acid rock drainage (ARD) characterisation of mine wastes. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, United States, pp. 2098–2119.
- Stumm, W., Morgan, J.J., 1996. Aquatic Chemistry. Wiley, New York, 1022 pp.
- Tabak, H.H., Scharp, R., Burckle, J., Kawahara, F.K., Govind, R., 2003. Advances in biotreatment of acid mine drainage and biorecovery of metals: metal precipitation for recovery and recycle. Biodegradation 14, 423–436.
- Thurston, R.S., Mandernack, K.W., Shanks, W.C., 2010. Laboratory chalcopyrite oxidation by Acidithiobacillus ferrooxidans: oxygen and sulfur isotope fractionation. Chem. Geol. 269, 252–261.
- Tran, A.B., Miller, S., Williams, D.J., Fines, P., Wilson, G.W., 2003. Geochemical and mineralogical characterisation of two contrasting waste rock dumps – the INAP waste rock dump characterisation project. In: 6th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), pp. 939–948.
- Tremblay, G.A., Hogan, C.M., 2001. Mine Environment Neutral Drainage (MEND) Manual 5.4.2d: Prevention and Control, Canada Centre for Mineral and Energy Technology, Natural Resources Canada, Ottawa, 352 pp.
- Tuttle, M.L.W., Briggs, P.H., Berry, C.J., 2003. A method to separate phases of sulphur in mine waste piles and natural alteration zones, and to use sulphur isotopic compositions to investigate release of metals and acidity to the environment. In: 6th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), Cairns, Australia, pp. 1–10.
- van der Sloot, H.A., van Zomeren, A., 2012. Characterisation Leaching Tests and Associated Geochemical Speciation Modelling to Assess Long Term Release Behaviour from Extractive Wastes. Mine Water and the Environment, ISSN 1025-9112.
- Vegliò, F., Quaresima, R., Fornari, P., Ubaldini, S., 2003. Recovery of valuable metals from electronic and galvanic industrial wastes by leaching and electrowinning. Waste Manage. 23, 245–252.
- Verplank, P.L., Van Gosen, B.S., Seal, R.R., McCafferty, A.E., 2014. A Deposit Model for Carbonatite and Peralkaline Intrusion-related Rare Earth Element Deposits. U.S. Geological Survey Scientific Investigations Report 2010-5070-J, 58 pp.
- Weber, P.A., 2003. Geochemical Investigations of Neutralising Reactions Associated with Acid Rock Drainage: Prediction, Mechanisms, and Improved Tools for Management. PhD Dissertation, University of South Australia.

Weber, P.A., Thomas, J.E., Skinner, W.M., Smart, R.St.C., 2004. Improved acid neutralisation capacity assessment of iron carbonates by titration and theoretical calculation. Appl. Geochem. 19, 687–694.

Weber, P.A., Thomas, J.E., Skinner, W.M., Smart, R.St.C., 2005. A method to determine the acid-neutralisation capacity of rock samples. Can. Mineral. 43, 1183–1192.

Weber, P.A., Hughes, J.B., Conner, L.B., Lindsay, P., Smart, R.St.C., 2006. Short-term acid rock drainage characteristics determined by paste pH and kinetic NAG testing: Cypress prospect, New Zealand. In: 7th International Conference on Acid Rock Drainage (ICARD), St. Louis, North America, pp. 2289–2310.

Weisener, C.G., Weber, P.A., 2010. Preferential oxidation of pyrite as a function of morphology and relict texture. NZ J. Geol. Geophys. 53, 22–33.

Weisner, C.G., Smart, R.St.C., Gerson, A.R., 2003. Kinetics and mechanisms of the leaching of low Fe-sphalerite. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 67, 823–830.

Welch, S.A., Kirste, D., Christy, A.G., Beavis, F.R., Beavis, S.G., 2008. Jarosite dissolution II – reaction kinetics, stoichiometry and acid flux. Chem. Geol. 254, 73–86.

White, W.W., Lapakko, K.A., Cox, R.L., 1999. Static test methods most commonly used to predict acid mine drainage: practical guidelines for use and interpretation. In: Plumlee, G.S., Lodgson, M.J. (Eds.), The Environmental Geochemistry of Mineral Deposits Part A: Processes, Techniques, and Health Issues, Reviews of Economic Geology, 6A, pp. 325–338.

Zhang, J.M., 2009. Acidic rock drainage treatment: a review. Rec. Patents Chem. Eng. 2, 238-252.

Glossary

ABA: acid base accounting ABCC: acid-buffering characteristic curve ANC: acid neutralising capacity AP: acid potential ARD: acid rock drainage ARDI: acid rock drainage index BAPP: biological acid producing potential BSE: back scattered electron CRM: certified reference material CRS: chromium reducible sulphur EPMA: electron probe microanalysis GMT: geochemistry-mineralogy-texture approach LA-ICPMS: laser ablation inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry MLA: mineral liberation analyser MPA: maximum potential acidity NAF: non-acid forming NAG: net acid generation NAPP: net acid producing potential NCV: net carbonate value NNP: net neutralising potential NP: neutralising potential NPR: neutralising potential ratio PAF: potentially acid forming PIXE: particle induced X-ray emission *pXRF:* field portable X-ray fluorescence QEMSCAN: Quantitative Evaluation of Minerals by SCANning electron microscopy SAI: sulphide alteration index SPLP: synthetic precipitation leach procedure UC: uncertain XMOD: X-ray modal analysis XRD: X-ray diffractometry XRF: X-ray fluorescence